# The Public Eye

SUMMER 2025



PRA observes in this issue that "we've witnessed a sweeping escalation of authoritarian attacks" during Trump 2.0's first 100 days, ranging from efforts to gut the social state and consolidate executive power to those targeting marginalized groups and our right to dissent. And as this issue goes to press, the regime is unleashing military force on protestors to quash a popular uprising against ICE's paramilitary raids.

At a time when our communities and social movements face intensifying repression, this Summer 2025 issue dissects Trump 2.0 and the antidemocratic reaction. Our contributors' analyses offer strategic insights by surfacing Trump 2.0's tensions and contradictions to inform broad-based resistance and pro-democracy organizing.

In "Trump 2.0's First 100 Days" **(p. 3)**, PRA's researchers offer their assessment of the regime's unfolding agenda in a few key areas to watch: Christian Zionism's influence, anti-Palestinian state repression, anti-immigrant policing and deportations, and anti-gender policies attacking LGBTQ rights and reproductive justice.

Our next feature powerfully outlines the forces behind this agenda. In an essay adapted from her new book, Money, Lies, and God: Inside the Movement to Destroy American Democracy, investigative journalist Katherine Stewart surveys the anti-democratic reaction's alliance of billionaire funders, pseudo-intellectuals, Christian nationalist networks, MAGA activists, and more. As Stewart writes (p. 8), "The movement is at war with itself even as it wages war on the rest of us"—and in this, she finds hope for dividing and opposing it.

In our last feature, scholar Faith Lazar traces the Far Right's changing relationship with the FBI, revealing how MAGA's "Deep State" narrative is the latest form of a decades-long tradition of selective anti-statism. As Lazar argues (p. 15), "The MAGA Right's supposed rebellion is less a break than a power struggle within an antidemocratic framework that enables the security state's continued expansion while dismantling the redistributive state."

Ending public provision is central to efforts to expand the president's authority, as Matthew N. Lyons maintains in this issue's commentary on the neoreactionary movement behind DOGE (p. 12). Lyons argues that DOGE's role in Trump's power grab signals important changes in his political project and differences within his coalition that antifascists can exploit.

Our two Q&As are online exclusives. Neil J. Young, author of *Coming Out Republican*: A History of the Gay Right, speaks with PRA online editor J. Gieseking about how the shifting politics of gay Republicans helped lay the groundwork for Trumpism. And Quinn Slobodian talks with *Public Eye* editor Kitana Ananda about the neoliberal frontlash and return of "race science" fueling today's Far Right, the subject of his latest book, *Hayek's Bastards*: Race, IQ, Gold, and the Capitalism of the Far Right.

Our cover features a beautiful illustration by artist and cultural organizer Micah Bazant. In The Art of Activism **(back cover)**, they speak with PRA about how they interpreted the issue's theme and the inspiration for their work.

We've published several issues since *The Public Eye* relaunched after a brief hiatus and we'd love to hear from you. Scan the back cover's QR code to go to our two-minute survey and share your feedback with us!

As always, between print issues of *The Public Eye*, visit political research.org and religiondispatches.org for more of PRA's research and reporting on the Right.

Kitana Ananda, Editor



THE PUBLIC EYE QUARTERLY

PUBLISHER Sylvia Broude EDITOR Kitana Ananda COVER ART Micah Bazant PRINTING

Park Press Printers

The Public Eye is published by Political Research Associates

Sylvia Broude, Executive Director
Kitana Ananda, Editor

Abigail Battles, Senior Editorial Coordinator
Melanie Bouchard, Operations Coordinator
Chancie Calliham, Research Analyst
Frederick Clarkson, Senior Research Analyst
Cloee Cooper, Research Director

Evan Derkacz, Executive Editor of Religion Dispatches

AJ Faiella, HR and Operations Director

Habiba Farh, Research Analyst

Ethan Fauré, Senior Research Analyst

Ethan Fauré, Senior Research Analys: Orlisha Fox, Development Director

Steven Gardiner, Principal Research Advisor

Jack Gieseking, Editor

Hialy Gutierrez, Deputy Research Director
Asia Korkmaz, Development Coordinator
Renee Kuhl, Grants Manager

Olivia Lawrence-Weilmann, Data and Communications Manager

Ben Lorber, Senior Research Analyst
Koki Mendis, Communications Director
Divine Mugunga, HR & Operations Manager
Zoe Newton, Communications Coordinator
Greeley O'Connor, Managing Director

Aidan Orly, Senior Development Manager
Micaela Pacheco Ceballos, Senior Program Manager

Harini Rajagopalan, Communications Manager

Rev. Naomi Washington-Leapheart, Strategic Partnerships Director

Annie Wilkinson, Senior Research Analyst

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Katherine Acey, Chair
Fatema Ahmad • Saqib Bhatti
Kevin Bruyneel • Linda Burnham
Orson Moon • Carin Mrotz
Serena Sebring

FOUNDER Jean V. Hardisty, Ph.D.

contact@politicalresearch.org ⑤ Political Research Associates, 2025 All rights reserved. ISN 0275-9322 ISSUE 113

www.politicalresearch.org

# Trump 2.0's First 100 Days

Authoritarian Gains and Consolidation



Protests against the detention of Mahmoud Khalil and ICE raids in 2025 (Credit: PRA)

In just the first 100 days of the second Trump administration, we've witnessed a sweeping escalation of authoritarian attacks. As the administration moves quickly to dismantle the administrative state by gutting the public sector, consolidating power in the executive branch to expand the president's authority, and slashing social programs—all while targeting immigrants and political dissidents, and rolling back LGBTQ rights and access to gender-affirming healthcare—the gravity of this moment is undeniable.

Many of us in movement spaces had anticipated some of these moves—signaled clearly in plans like *Project 2025*, *The America First Agenda*, and *Project Esther*—but that hasn't made the impact any less painful. From the assault on trans and immigrant rights, to attacks on racial justice, government services, and the movement for Palestinian freedom, the onslaught's speed and intensity has been staggering. Other attacks—like Elon Musk's DOGE initiative, which puts key state functions in the hands of a private entity with little accountability—have shocked even experienced organiz-

ers with their boldness and brutality.1

These forces haven't just taken the White House; they've captured the judiciary, Congress, and the majority of U.S. state legislatures.

In these analyses of the First 100 Days, we offer our clearest assessment of the authoritarian practices now taking hold in a few key areas, tracing today's threats back to decades of strategic organizing by right-wing movements and institutions, while recognizing that their power comes from their ability to exploit shifting political and economic conditions.

Our team brings decades of experience researching the forces now consolidating power: White nationalists and ethnonationalists, the Christian Right and Traditionalists, and corporate and tech oligarchs. We are also tracking newer forces gaining ground, including Silicon Valley's techno-futurists and neoreactionaries, the Hindu Right in the U.S.,<sup>2</sup> and a growing multiracial Far Right.<sup>3</sup>

In a moment when the Far Right holds substantial government power, how can we sharpen our strategies, defend communities under attack, and build a path forward? We invite you to reflect with us, to challenge us, and to let us know how PRA's research can better serve our shared struggle for a truly multiracial, feminist, religiously plural, and democratic future.

#### CHRISTIAN ZIONISM

The Trump administration has lent enthusiastic backing to Israel's ongoing genocidal bombardment of the Gaza Strip, including by supplying Israel with advanced weaponry and proposing the ethnic cleansing of Gaza's two million Palestinian inhabitants toward a permanent U.S. occupation of the enclave.<sup>4</sup> Within the MAGA coalition, the Christian Zionist movement remains a powerful bloc well-positioned to lobby for deepened support.

Christian Zionism refers to a movement of mostly Charismatic and evangelical Christians whose interpretation of the Bible mandates their political support for an expansionist version of the modern state of Israel. <sup>5</sup> Christian Zionists hold key roles in the new Trump administration. This includes Israel ambassador Mike Huckabee, who has claimed Trump will bring changes of "Biblical propor-

# Under the pretext of combating antisemitism, Christian Zionists have also lent backing to the administration's brutal repression against the Palestine solidarity movement.

tions" to the Middle East; Secretary of Defense Pete Hegseth, who has lent fervent support to Israeli hardliners; and White House Faith Office Senior Advisor Paula White-Cain, who is part of the New Apostolic Reformation (NAR) movement.<sup>6</sup>

The evangelical movement's powerful networks of pastors and operatives command the most dominant and loyal bloc within the MAGA base, numbering in the tens of millions. They are well-positioned to further advance a broad Christian nationalist policy agenda, which includes support for Israel alongside relentless attacks on LGBTQ and reproductive rights and other culture war priorities.

Pro-Israel evangelical leaders have signaled their unparalleled access to the halls of power by leading worship services and praying over President Trump in the White House in recent months. In February, Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu made his first visit to the U.S. under the new administration. He did not meet with American Jewish leaders, but held a 90-minute gathering with key evangelical leaders, underscoring the Christian Zionist movement's importance.

Many of these leaders have formed a new umbrella organization, the Conference of Presidents of Christian Organizations in Support of Israel, to coordinate advocacy and mobilization across federal, state, and local levels. "God has given Israel a blank check with the election of Trump," celebrated Pastor Mario Bramnick, head of Latino Coalition for Israel and an important player in the NAR, at the Conference's Israeli launch in March.9

Another key Latino evangelical leader, Pastor Samuel Rodriguez, visited Israel on a faith delegation in February. A longtime Israel advocate, Rodriguez works closely with White-Cain's White House Faith Office and is head of the National Hispanic Christian Leadership Conference, which claims to represent over tens of thousands of evangelical churches as the "largest Hispanic Christian advocacy organization in America." Rodriguez expressed hope that the "Latino community emerges as the most pro-Israel, pro-Jewish commu-

nity on the planet."<sup>10</sup> Indeed, support for Israel may help strengthen an expanding multiracial, multiethnic MAGA coalition.

The attitude among Christian Zionist leaders, and their partners on the Israeli Right, is that the advances of the first Trump administration—including moving the U.S. embassy to Jerusalem and launching the Abraham Accords<sup>11</sup>—were a good start, but didn't go far enough. This time, Trump has taken on a "new mantle" from heaven, proclaimed Bramnick at the Jerusalem Prayer Breakfast—a gathering of influential Christian Zionist, Israeli and U.S. Jewish leaders held at Mar-a-Lago this January—"we're in a tipping point moment."<sup>12</sup>

Christian Zionists are working to pressure Trump to declare support for full Israeli annexation of the West Bank, a long-standing demand of the Israeli Right.<sup>13</sup> In February, prominent evangelical organizations including the National Religious Broadcasters and American Christian Leaders for Israel passed resolutions endorsing annexation. Meanwhile, White-Cain has met with Israeli Right legislators and activists in the White House and released a lengthy interview with Netanyahu for U.S. Christian audiences, further cementing the "special relationship" between the Religious Right in both countries.

Under the pretext of combating antisemitism, Christian Zionists have also lent backing to the administration's brutal repression against the Palestine solidarity movement.14 Bramnick and others are leading a Heritage Foundation-developed task force on antisemitism, whose Project Esther report recommended deporting non-citizen student activists, intimidating universities, and more.15 "We know that a lot of the efforts of the task force that we launched are now being implemented by the Trump White House," Bramnick celebrated on a prayer call with NAR leaders in February. The executive order announcing the White House Faith Office charged the office with "combatting anti-Semitic, anti-Christian, and additional forms of anti-religious bias," signaling that White-Cain may help lead these efforts from within the White House.

## ENFORCED DISAPPEARANCES AND STATE REPRESSION

As Israel annihilates Gaza with U.S. support, decades of White Christian nationalist policy and rhetoric<sup>16</sup> has aligned with Zionist, Jewish nationalist ideology to render the figure of the "brown Arab Muslim terrorist" as an explicit political target to be removed and exterminated in the United States. But today's targeting of dissidents is not new—it is part of a long tradition of U.S. state repression that has enjoyed bipartisan support while covertly targeting racial, ethnic, and religious minorities—especially those at the center of the Global War on Terror. These repressive policies have now found a champion in the current administration.

On March 10, the White House posted to X a message that began with the words, "Shalom, Mahmoud."17 It appeared nine days after Donald Trump's executive order designating English as the official language of the U.S.,18 and its message was clear. Two nights before, a Palestinian graduate student at Columbia University, Mahmoud Khalil, was abducted by plainclothes Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) agents waiting in an unmarked van outside his apartment building. Khalil's abduction marked the start of a retaliatory crackdown on pro-Palestine student protesters, with the White House claiming that Khalil was "a Radical Foreign Pro-Hamas Student" and promising that his was "the first arrest of many to come."19

Some analysts and advocates contend<sup>20</sup> that Khalil's forced disappearance is a "trial run" for future mass roundups inspired by the Heritage Foundation's Project Esther,<sup>21</sup> but such efforts actually began decades ago and primarily targeted Black<sup>22</sup> and Arab<sup>23</sup> activists. Since 1969, U.S. institutions have engaged in unpublicized, bipartisan, anti-Arab and Islamophobic counterterrorism legislation and policy<sup>24</sup>—Heritage just gives it a name.

Still, while Khalil is not the first Palestinian or dissenter to be punished by authoritarian immigration policy and measures, he is the first individual the White House has publicly boasted about remov-

ing. The forced disappearance of political dissidents is a repressive tactic that both Trump administrations have used to punish protestors and make an example of them to the whole world.

The second administration's practice of forced disappearances picks up where the first one left off. In 2017, a leaked FBI report labeled those it called "Black identity extremists" as domestic terrorists.<sup>25</sup> In 2020, federal agents used unmarked vans to abduct protesters during the George Floyd protests in Portland, Oregon,<sup>26</sup> and New York City<sup>27</sup> after surveil-

of revoking more student visas. On March 27, Secretary of State Marco Rubio claimed that he had already revoked 300 student visas. While pro-Palestine activists are the main target, other movement leaders are also being targeted, such as Alfredo Juarez Zeferino, a Mexican activist farmworker who successfully secured better working conditions for farmworkers. These enforced disappearances inadvertently make political violence visible by exposing the authoritarian state's insecurities. Solidarity is a necessary posture to disrupt such attempts to create suspicion, instill fear,

# Enforced disappearances inadvertently make political violence visible by exposing the authoritarian state's insecurities.

ling them for days. These disappearances were part of an effort to protect police and law enforcement who comprise a necessary component of U.S. authoritarianism, regardless of which political party is in power. Whereas the pretense for expanding the security state has consistently been framed around claims of protecting "law and order" by "reducing crime," now it also includes combating antisemitism.<sup>28</sup> The administration will likely fulfill its promises of more violence, such as deporting citizens to El Salvador,<sup>29</sup> now that it controls an emboldened security state built with bipartisan support.

In April 2025, ICE abducted four more students: Legaa Kordia, Rumeysa Ozturk, Alireza Doroudi, and Mohsen Mahdawi<sup>30</sup>—all of whom are foreign nationals from Muslim-majority countries. Momodou Taal, a graduate student at Cornell University, self-deported after the State Department revoked his student visa and sent ICE agents to surveil and abduct him from his home. Although Taal sued the administration<sup>31</sup> over executive orders that labeled pro-Palestine activism as antisemitism and revoked pro-Palestine activists' visas. he left the U.S. before the case was heard in court. Taal claims that he left of his own volition, stating that he "lost faith that a favourable ruling from the courts would guarantee [his] personal safety and ability to express [his] beliefs."32

The administration has kept its promise

and silence dissent. As of April 24, Rubio's State Department had revoked over 1,800 student visas.<sup>34</sup> On April 25, although the administration said it would temporarily restore the legal status of thousands of students whose records had been deleted from a federal database, following major legal pushback, immigration officials also warned of future removals.

Such efforts are no longer a "trial run" for something more authoritarian or fascistic—this is our reality for the foreseeable future. It's also an opportunity to strengthen our communal and movement networks to develop meaningful, world-building power in the shade of a dark future.

#### IMMIGRATION ENFORCEMENT

In addition to disappearances and visa revocations, the federal government is weaponizing centuries-old laws like the Alien Enemies Act and grossly expansive interpretations of anti-terrorism laws against immigrants-undocumented and documented alike.35 Citing a supposed "invasion" to claim emergency authority and further militarize the U.S.-Mexico border, the government is functionally eliminating due process protections for many and ushering in a new era of overzealous law enforcement and political repression.36 Hundreds of immigrants, many with legal status, have been renditioned to a notorious Salvadoran prison, and government officials are openly discussing plans to send U.S. citizens there as well.<sup>37</sup> In this climate. many are placing faith in the judiciary to uphold civil protections. But even when those rights are upheld, the Trump administration is ignoring court rulings that would constrain their practices<sup>38</sup> and has arrested a judge who refused ICE access to her courtroom, presumably to intimidate judges who might challenge the administration.39 While settling the contradictions between the administration's actions and courts' orders may well take months or even years to resolve, there is also an effort concurrently happening in states and local municipalities to ensure the expanding architecture for mass deportation will outlast the current president's time in office.

287(g) agreements are one of the most visible examples of localities enmeshing with the deportation machine by allowing local law enforcement to assume some or all of a federal immigration agent's duties. As of April 30, 2025, ICE has enacted 382 new or updated 287(g) agreements this year.40 A substantial number of these new agreements are under the recently-revived "Task Force Model," which allows local police to question and detain suspected immigrants on the street (the two other 287(g) models are limited to operations within jails). The Task Force Model was previously suspended in 201241 after legal challenges and documented instances of racial profiling.42 Aided by anti-immigrant groups and the National Sheriffs' Association,43 287(g) agreements nearly quadrupled during Trump's first administration. President Biden campaigned on ending all of those new agreements, but reneged on those promises.44 This failure to meaningfully scale back the first Trump administration's expansions of enforcement authority has facilitated the deportation machine's recent rapid growth and reach across communities.

Local lawmakers and officials in states such as Florida<sup>45</sup> and Texas<sup>46</sup> are working to ensure their communities remain ensnared with the deportation machine. Florida Gov. Ron DeSantis recently touted the results of Operation Tidal Wave, a statewide, multiagency enforcement action and "first-of-its-kind partnership" resulting in the arrest of over 1,100 people—the largest number of single-week

arrests in a single state in ICE history.<sup>47</sup>

"I've insisted that Florida be the tip of the spear when it comes to state support of federal immigration enforcement," said DeSantis, who promised to continue those efforts.

State-level efforts to criminalize and marginalize immigrants are not ending there.<sup>48</sup> These include, but are not limited to, the following:

 Kansas Attorney General and anti-immigrant lawyer Kris Kobach is leading legal services for immigrants.

The escalation of federal immigration enforcement that includes due process-free deportations to foreign prisons and the disappearing of Palestine solidarity activists is terrifying, but these actions are not occurring in a vacuum. Efforts to buttress this cruelty are being pursued in statehouses across the country. The deportation machine's reach has been expanding for decades. The Right's appetite for further growth—often

alternatives, leveraging religious conscience exemptions to defund clinics and funnel the funds to crisis pregnancy centers.57 The move to freeze Title X funding—the sole federal grant program providing comprehensive reproductive healthcare, including birth control and cancer screenings-underscores its efforts to gut healthcare for low-income communities, disproportionately harming Black, Indigenous, young, and disabled people.58 This funding freeze targeted providers for opposing racism or offering gender-affirming care, demanding an inordinate amount of paperwork to justify receiving funding. This sabotage parallels their anti-trans executive orders: sports bans weaponizing Title IX to exclude trans athletes (spurring NCAA overcompliance) and removing gender dysphoria protections under Section 504 disability protections—revealing how attacks on marginalized communities are mutually reinforcing.59 By folding "accessibility" into its attacks on DEI programs, the administration is removing protections for disabled and trans communities, stripping legal recourse for trans people facing discrimination in health care, education, and housing by redefining civil rights as "special privileges." 60

pro-life task force" and its anti-abortion

These very attacks have exposed critical fractures in the far-right coalition. Trump's executive order restricting federal recognition of gender identity aimed to erase trans people by stripping their self-determination, while also smuggling in fetal personhood rhetoric.61 But his IVF executive order, positioned as "pro-family," has drawn backlash from anti-abortion groups like Students for Life Action, who argue that it betrays their movement's principles. The tension stems from Trump's seeming political pragmatism (leveraging IVF's broad popularity) versus the anti-abortion movement's stance that life begins at conception, equating unused embryos with the loss of children and branding the practice morally unacceptable. Compounding that tension is Trump ally and tech billionaire Elon Musk who, having fathered most of his 14 children via IVF, promotes the technology as a solution to declining birth rates. Musk's push for "smart people" to reproduce more while echoing "great

# Behind the Trump administration's attacks on reproductive and LGBTQ rights is a brutal strategy of systemic erasure.

an effort to exclude immigrants from the U.S. Census—which, along with new efforts to end birthright citizenship, is an attack on the 14th Amendment that could limit the political influence of states with larger immigrant populations.<sup>49</sup> This would also reduce federal funds that these states receive for critical social services.

- Tennessee lawmakers are directly challenging the 1982 U.S. Supreme Court ruling granting children the right to public education regardless of immigration status.<sup>50</sup>
- In Missouri, a proposed bill would create financial incentives for bounty hunters to detain immigrants.<sup>51</sup>

Such efforts follow a growing lobbying and organizing effort by the anti-immigrant movement to more directly influence state and local lawmakers. In February, leading anti-immigrant group Federation for American Immigration Reform (FAIR) hosted a group of sheriffs and state lawmakers in Washington DC to lobby Congress for additional border security measures.52 The Heritage Foundation published multiple pieces of model legislation this year designed for local lawmakers to enshrine anti-immigrant policies in state law.53 Policies that Heritage is encouraging states to adopt include requiring 287(g) agreements for local law enforcement, mandating employers to check workers' immigration status, and eliminating state funds for individuals and organizations that provide

enabled by centrists—will remain, regardless of who the next president is.

## REPRODUCTIVE & LGBTQ RIGHTS IN THE U.S.

Behind the Trump administration's attacks on reproductive and LGBTQ rights is a brutal strategy of systemic erasure. The administration launched a sweeping assault on bodily autonomy with a Day 1 executive order declaring recognition of only two, immutable sexes while rejecting gender identity as a legal category—effectively erasing transgender and nonbinary people from federal recognition. This agenda quickly escalated: pardoning violators of the FACE Act (greenlighting violence against abortion providers),54 eliminating federal support for interstate travel for out-of-state abortion care, and weaponizing the federal bureaucracy to strip transgender Americans of legal protections as a pretext for gutting federal spending.55 Together, these actions have emboldened the anti-gender U.S. far-right coalition's relentless assault on bodily autonomy. These parallel assaults on reproductive care and LGBTQ rights share a common goal: enforcing a Christian nationalist vision<sup>56</sup> of public life using every lever of government power. But a closer look at these actions also reveals the Trump administration's growing political vulnerabilities.

The Trump administration's dismantling of reproductive healthcare follows Project 2025's blueprint to replace secular public health infrastructure with "a

replacement" anxieties to justify curbing immigration further reinforces racist and ableist hierarchies.<sup>62</sup>

These federal attacks have galvanized state-level offensives, resulting in a record-breaking 800+ anti-LGBTQ bills so far this year—but also resistance, and with

women and girls in crisis zones, including Afghanistan, Palestine, and Ukraine, while one February 2025 survey<sup>67</sup> found that the cuts had already forced LGBTQ organizations in dozens of countries to shutter their programs and/or lay off staff. While trenchant critiques have lob-

# With every escalation, more contradictions are exposed—between the rhetoric and policies, between Trump and his base, between state and federal power.

it, some victories. Mass protests led some hospitals to reverse bans on gender-affirming care, and shield laws are protecting providers like Dr. Margaret Carpenter from interstate prosecution, proving that public and legislative support for reproductive care can combat compliance with Trump's fearmongering tactics.

With every escalation, more contradictions are exposed—between the rhetoric and policies, between Trump and his base, between state and federal power. We're not just surviving these assaults; we can exploit their weaknesses too.

## ATTACKS ON REPRODUCTIVE AND LGBTO RIGHTS IN U.S. FOREIGN POLICY

The Trump administration's attacks on reproductive and LGBTQ rights extend well beyond U.S. borders. Cuts to foreign assistance have devastated access to vital reproductive and sexual healthcare for millions of people around the world while shuttering gender equality initiatives, from girls' education programs to support for vulnerable LGBTQ groups.

Following his Day 1 executive order halting new foreign assistance,63 Trump issued a "stop-work order,"64 immediately cutting support for existing programs and services funded by USAID (United States Agency for International Development) and PEPFAR (President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief). Within days, the 90-day funding freeze led to clinic closures and denials of care, including access to contraceptives65 and HIV medicines.66 U.S. contributions to UNAIDS (the United Nations Program on HIV/ AIDS) and the UNFPA (United Nations Population Fund) were defunded several weeks later, denying humanitarian aid to

bied for the dismantling of the "humanitarian industrial complex,"<sup>68</sup> the second Trump administration's actions amount to an organized abandonment of LGBTQ people, women, and birthing people rather than a just remedy for the structural failures of foreign assistance.

Like his GOP predecessors since 1984, Trump also reinstated<sup>69</sup> the Global Gag Rule<sup>70</sup> (the Mexico City Policy), which prohibits recipients of U.S. global health funding from providing or mentioning abortion. By threatening to withhold resources from providers, the policy steeply curtails access to preventative and life-saving healthcare, which accelerates morbidity and mortality for birthing people and infants—a pattern mirrored in the U.S. after Dobbs.<sup>71</sup>

Trump's order prohibiting DEI (diversity, equity, and inclusion) in foreign assistance further endangers LGBTQ recipients facing state criminalization and vigilante violence. Palamwhile, the Trump administration is unlawfully deporting asylum-seekers without due process to contexts where they face a high risk of persecution, including LGBTQ asylum-seekers like Andry José Hernández Romero, a gay Venezuelan man sent to the brutal CECOT prison in El Salvador on spurious allegations of gang involvement, where he faces a high likelihood of facing targeted violence.

The Trump administration is also using the disproportionate power wielded by the United States in shaping global governance systems and policy to actively erode commitments to LGBTQ rights and gender equality on the global stage. This undermining of the international human rights system's bulwark against authoritarianism realigns the U.S. with the bloc of anti-rights countries and movements<sup>74</sup> with-

in regional and global governing bodies. Days after Trump took office, for example, Secretary of State Marco Rubio instructed U.S. diplomats<sup>75</sup> to rejoin the international anti-abortion pact known as the "Geneva Consensus Declaration."<sup>76</sup> And during the Commission on the Status of Women's 69th session, U.S. diplomat Jonathan Shrier deployed anti-trans rhetoric<sup>77</sup> to oppose gender inclusion, echoing Trump's anti-"gender ideology" executive order.<sup>78</sup>

Finally, Trump's demonization of trans people and "gender ideology" has not only emboldened state-level offensives in the U.S. but those at a transnational level also. In 2025, global autocrats and private actors have escalated attacks on LGBTQ people and rights, displaying the mutual borrowing of "anti-gender" rhetoric, tactics, and strategies among transactional authoritarians like Tayyip Erdoğan, Viktor Orbán, Javier Milei, and Yoweri Museveni. LGBTQ organizations around the world have reported spikes in anti-LGBTQ violence,79 like the murder of Muhsin Hendricks, an openly queer imam and wellknown advocate for queer Muslims in South Africa, by two masked assailants in February 2025.80 In Turkey, amid escalated anti-LGBTQ laws and censorship,81 activists report a wave of vigilante violence and police attacks against LGBTQ people under Erdoğan's authoritarian government.

And in Viktor Orbán's<sup>82</sup> Hungary, which the Heritage Foundation heralded as a "model" and blueprint for authoritarian capture and consolidation,83 the Fidesz party rammed through a Constitutional amendment in April 2025 that recognizes only two sexes (male and female), effectively bans any public LGBTQ event, and enables facial recognition surveillance to identify attendees and the suspension of citizenship of persons deemed a security threat. Weeks later, the United Kingdom's Supreme Court issued a nearly identical ruling.84 These moves not only echo Russia's 2013 "gay propaganda law" and Florida's copycat "Don't Say LGBT" law85 but also the language of Trump's anti-"gender ideology" executive order and recent threats to suspend fundamental civil liberties86 and citizenship rights,87 providing clues about where the Trump administration's next steps may lead.

# **Burning Down the House**

What's Behind the U.S. Antidemocratic Reaction?



A collage of protestors: one protestor holding a sign for gun rights and a second protestor at a QAnon protest (Credit: PRA)

This adapted essay is based on excerpts from Money, Lies, and God: Inside the Movement to Destroy American Democracy (Bloomsbury, 2025), which are reprinted with permission from the author and publisher.

The man in the MAGA cap and the "Size Matters" T-shirt allowed me to take his picture. The "size" in question had to do with bullets, which were represented on the shirt in a line from pistol- to bazooka-grade. Not far from us stood a man in a T-shirt that read "MAKE MEN MEN AGAIN." Women walked past us in red-white-and-blue outfits. Many had Bible verse numbers or slogans on their T-shirts, though quite a few sported images of guns, some of them aimed at "RINOs." At one of the booths nearby a group of women was raising money for the "patriots" of January 6, now incarcerated in "the DC gulag."

It was a hot summer day in 2023, and there was little new for me at this gath-

ering of right-wing activists in Las Vegas. Yet as I took in the January 6 memorabilia, I couldn't help thinking back on another, very different event four years earlier. In 2019, I found myself in a seventeenth-century palazzo in Verona, Italy, for a gathering of the World Congress of Families, where I sat in on speeches and discussions with American, Russian, and European political activists on "the LGBT totalitarians" and the evils of "global liberalism." The message was in some sense the same as the one in Las Vegas, but it is safe to say that among the well-heeled, stylishly dressed, highly educated, and well-traveled participants there, members of the Nevada T-shirt crowd would have stuck out like a platter of corn dogs at a fine Italian trattoria.

The last of the speakers in Verona was a diminutive white-haired academic in a nondescript jacket and tie, the dean of a small law school in California, and his brief tirade about "gender confusion" among the "radical left" did not leave

much of an impression on me. I did, however, take note of his name: John Eastman. The same Eastman would later show up at the podium on the White House lawn on the morning of January 6. He would then turn up as "Co-Conspirator 2" in the federal indictment of Donald Trump for conspiring to overturn the 2020 election, and he himself would be indicted in Georgia for the same conspiracy and disbarred in his home state of California.¹ (He has pled "not guilty" to conspiracy fraud and forgery charges.)²

It's a long way from the palazzo populists of Verona to the RINO hunters of Las Vegas, but they are clearly part of the same story—the rise of an antidemocratic political movement in the United States. Though diverse and complicated, the movement is united in its rejection of the Enlightenment ideals on which the republic was founded. It represents the most serious threat to American democracy since the Civil War.

#### AN ANTIDEMOCRATIC MOVEMENT TAKES ROOT

The American idea, as Abraham Lincoln saw it, is the familiar one articulated in the preamble to the Declaration of Independence. It says that all people are created equal; that a free people in a pluralistic society may govern themselves; that they do so through laws deliberated in public, grounded in appeals to reason, and applied equally to all; and that they establish these laws through democratic representation in government. While the American republic has often fallen short of this idea, many people rightly insist that we should try to live up to it. And in its better moments, the United States and its revolutionary creed has inspired freedom movements around the world.

But in recent years a political movement has emerged that fundamentally does not believe in the American idea. It claims that America is dedicated not to a proposition but to a particular religion ment take root in America?

The antidemocratic movement is not the province of any single demographic or even ideology. The real story of the authoritarian Right features a rowdy mix of personalities, often working at odds with one another: "apostles" of Jesus, atheistic billionaires, reactionary Catholic theologians, pseudo-Platonic intellectuals, woman-hating opponents of "the gynocracy," high-powered evangelical networkers, Jewish devotees of Ayn Rand, pronatalists preoccupied with a dearth of (White) babies, COVID truthers, and battalions of "spirit warriors"3 who appear to be inventing a new style of religion even as they set about undermining democracy at its foundations.

To repeat the obvious: this movement represents a serious threat to the survival of American democracy. Today's political conflicts are not simply the result of incivility, tribalism, "affective partisanship," or some other unfortunate trend in manners. All will be well, the thinking goes, if the red people and the blue people would

# spent reporting on the subject, the escalation of the threat appears breathtaking. In 2009, I was reporting on an antidemocratic ideology focused on hostility to public education that appeared to be gaining influence on the Right. By 2021, I was writing about an antidemocratic movement whose members had stormed the Capitol—and about a Republican Party whose leadership disgracefully acquiesced in the attempted overthrow of American democracy. Yet the swiftness of the fall should not distract from the long duration of the underlying causes.

The present crisis is deeply rooted in material changes in American life over the past half century. The antidemocratic movement came together long before the 2016 election, and the forces hurling against American democracy will long outlive the current political moment. Their various elements have emerged along the fissures in American society, and they continue to thrive on our growing educational, cultural, regional, racial, religious, and informational divides.

The antidemocratic reaction draws much of its energy from the massive increase in economic inequality and resulting economic dislocations over the past five decades. In the middle of the twentieth century, capitalist America was home to the most powerful and prosperous middle class the world had hitherto seen. By the second decade of the twenty-first century, capitalism had yielded in many respects to a form of oligarchy, and the nation had been divided into very different strata. At the very top of the wealth distribution arose a sector whose aggregate net worth makes the rich men of earlier decades look like amateurs. Between 1970 and 2020, the top 0.1 percent doubled its share of the nation's wealth. The bottom 90 percent, meanwhile, lost a corresponding share.5

For the large majority of Americans, the new era brought wage stagnation and even, within certain groups in recent years, declining life expectancy. In the happy handful of percentiles located just beneath the 0.1 percent, on the other hand, a hyper-competitive group has managed to hold on to its share of the pie even as it remains fearful of falling behind.

While the political conflicts of the present cannot be reduced to economic conflicts, the great disparity in wealth distribution is a

#### The authoritarian movement isn't looking for a seat at the noisy table of American democracy; it wants to burn down the house.

and culture. It asserts that an insidious and alien elite has betrayed and abandoned the nation's sacred heritage. It proposes to "redeem" America, and it acts on the extreme conviction that any means are justified in such a momentous project. It takes for granted that certain kinds of Americans have a right to rule, and that the rest have a duty to obey. No longer casting the United States as a beacon of freedom, it exports this counterrevolutionary creed through alliances with leaders and activists who are themselves hostile to democracy. This movement has captured one of the nation's two major political parties, and now controls the Presidency, Congress, and the Supreme Court. It claims to be "patriotic," and yet its leading thinkers explicitly model their ambitions on corrupt and illiberal regimes abroad that render education, the media, and the corporate sector subservient to a one-party authoritarian state.

How did such an anti-American move-

just sit down for some talk therapy and give a little to the other side. In earlier times this may have been sage advice. Today it is a delusion. American democracy is failing because it is under direct attack, and the attack is not coming equally from both sides. The authoritarian movement isn't looking for a seat at the noisy table of American democracy; it wants to burn down the house. It isn't the product of misunderstandings; it advances its antidemocratic agenda by actively promoting division and disinformation. In my book, Money, Lies and God, I bring the receipts to support these uncomfortable facts.<sup>4</sup>

#### A SWIFT FALL, DECADES IN THE MAKING

When did the crisis begin? It can sometimes seem that the antidemocratic reaction snuck up on us and suddenly exploded in our living rooms when Donald Trump descended on the escalator and announced his candidacy. Looking back over the decade and a half that I have

# The tragedy of American politics is that the same forces that have damaged so many personal lives have been weaponized and enlisted in the service of a political movement that is sure to make the situation worse.

significant contributor. It has fractured our faith in the common good, unleased an epidemic of status anxiety, and made a significant subset of the population susceptible to conspiracism and disinformation.

Different groups, of course, have responded differently. The antidemocratic movement is not the work of any one social group but of several working together. It relies in part on the narcissism and paranoia of the subset of the super-rich who invest their fortunes in the destruction of democracy. They appear to operate on the cynical belief that manipulation of the masses through disinformation will enhance their own prosperity. The movement also draws in a sector of the professional class that has largely abdicated its social responsibility. Much of the energy of the movement, too, comes from below, from the anger and resentment of those who perceive that they are falling behind.

As these groups jockey for status in a fast-changing world, they give rise to a politics of rage and grievance. The reaction may be understandable. But it is not, on that account, reasonable or constructive. Although the antidemocratic movement emerged, in part, out of massive structural conflicts in the American political economy, along with investment, by antidemocratic forces, in the infrastructure of their movement, it does not represent a genuine attempt to address the problems from which it arose. The new politics aims for results that few people want and that ultimately harm everybody.

## THE NEW AUTHORITARIANISM'S ROCKET FUEL

What are the main features of this new American fascism grounded in resentment? In America, just as in unstable political economies of the past, the grievances to which the daily injustices of an unequal system give rise inevitably vent on some putatively alien "other" supposedly responsible for all our ills. America's demagogues, however, have a special advantage. They can draw on the nation's barbarous history of racism and the fear

that the "American way of life" is slipping away, abetted by an out-of-touch elite. The story of this movement cannot be told apart from the racial and ethnic divisions that it continuously exploits and exacerbates. The psychic payoff that the new, antidemocratic religious and rightwing nationalism offers its adherents is the promise of membership in a privileged "in-group" previously associated with being a White Christian conservative, a supposed "real American," with the twist that those privileges may now be claimed even by those who are not White, provided they worship and vote the "right" way. At the same time, the movement is the result of the concerted cultivation of a range of anxieties that draw from deep and wide roots.

Anxiety about traditional gender roles and hierarchies is the rocket fuel of the new American authoritarianism. Among the bearded young men of the New Right, it shows up in social media feeds bursting with rank misogyny. In the theocratic wing of the movement, it puts on the tattered robes of patriarchy, with calls for "male headship" and female subordination, and relentlessly demonizes LGBT people. On the political stage, it has centered around the long-running effort to strip women of their reproductive health rights and, in essence, make their bodies the property of the state. That effort has had significant consequences at the ballot box—which is why a sector of movement leadership is starting to speak openly about stripping women of the right to vote. The tragedy of American politics is that the same forces that have damaged so many personal lives have been weaponized and enlisted in the service of a political movement that is sure to make the situation worse.

# A REACTIONARY NIHILISM: PAIN, NOT PLANS FOR THE FUTURE

The bulk of this movement is best understood in terms of what it wishes to destroy rather than what it proposes to create. Fear and grievance, not hope, are the moving parts of its story. Its members resemble the revolutionaries of the past in their drive to overthrow "the regime"—but many are revolutionaries without a cause.

To be sure, movement leaders do float visions of what they take to be a better future, which typically aims for a fictitious version of the past: a nation united under "biblical law"; a people liberated from the tyranny of the "administrative state"; or just a place somehow made "great again." But in conversations with movement participants, I have found, these visions quickly dissipate into insubstantial generalizations or unrealizable fantasy. There is no world in which America will become the "Christian nation" that it never actually was: there is only a world in which a theocratic oligarchy imposes a corrupt and despotic order in the name of sectarian values.

These visions turn out to be thin cover for an unfocused rage against the diverse and unequal America that actually exists. They are the means whereby one type of underclass can be falsely convinced that its disempowerment is the work of another kind of underclass. They are expressions of pain, not plans for the future. This phenomenon is what I call "reactionary nihilism." It is reactionary in the sense that it expresses itself as mortal opposition to a perceived catastrophic change in the political order; it is nihilistic because its deepest premise is that the actual world is devoid of value, impervious to reason, and governable only through brutal acts of will. It stands for a kind of unraveling of the American political mind that now afflicts one side of nearly every political debate.

Yet there is method in this phenomenon. The direction and success of the antidemocratic movement depends on its access to immense resources, a powerful web of organizations, and a highly self-interested group of movers and backers. It has bank accounts that are always thirsty for more money, networks that hunger for ever more connections, religious demagogues intent on exploiting the faithful, communicators eager to spread propaganda and disinformation, and powerful

leaders who want more power. It takes time, organizational energy, and above all, money to weaponize grievances and hurl them against an established democracy and this movement has it all.

To be clear, there is no single headquarters for the antidemocratic reaction. There are, however, powerful networks of leaders, strategists, and donors, as well as interlocking organizations, fellow travelers, and affirmative action programs for the ideologically pure. That matrix is far more densely connected, well-financed, and influential at all levels of government and society than most Americans appreciate.

History shows, however, that better organization does not always flatten the contradictions. On the contrary, it can sometimes amplify the conflicts. This is perhaps the most difficult aspect of the antidemocratic movement to appreciate and the source of both its weakness and its strength. This movement is at war with itself even as it wages war on the rest of us. It consists of a variety of groups and organizations, each pursuing its own agendas, each in thrall to a distinct set of assumptions. Viewed as a whole, it seems to want things that cannot

go together—like "small government" and also a government big enough to control the most private acts in which people engage; like the total deregulation of corporate monopolies and also a better deal for the workforce: like "the rule of law" and also the lawlessness of a dictator and his cronies who may pilfer the public treasury; like a "Christian nation" that excludes many American Christians from the ranks of the supposedly righteous. It pursues this bundle of contradictions not merely out of hypocrisy and cynicism but because the task of tearing down the status quo brings together groups that want very different things and are even at odds with one another.

#### HOPE IN THE CHAOS

While a survey of the antidemocratic reaction in the United States is bound to provoke alarm and perhaps even a feeling of hopelessness, the self-contradictory nature of this reaction should be a source of hope for those who want to defend American democracy. MAGA is in many regards a weak movement, not a strong one. It draws on multiple factions, including oligarchic funders, the Christian Right, the New

Right, libertarians, Q-Anoners, White nativists, "parent activists" radicalized by disinformation, health skeptics, a small segment of the Left, and others, all of whom worked together to bring slim majorities of voters to their side. These groups don't really belong together, and they probably won't stay together indefinitely.

In spite of their differences, for now these groups are rowing in the same boat. They told us ahead of the 2024 election that they were going to smash the federal bureaucracy, which they view for ideological reasons as interfering with their agenda. 6 Trump said in no uncertain terms that he would turn the Department of Justice into his personal vendetta machine, and that's what he's attempting to do.7 He promised trade wars and let everybody know he would trash vital international alliances, and that's what he's doing.8

So this is no time to retreat under the covers. Now is the time for moral courage. There are more Americans who would prefer to live in a democracy than a kleptocratic, Christian nationalist autocracy. We need to come together in broad coalitions and stay focused on organizing—from developing pro-democracy strategies and infrastructure to taking local action to improving voter turnout operations—now and in the long term.

When they lost in 2020, the MAGA movement didn't roll over. They simply resolved to organize better and fight harder. Above all, they found new populations to evangelize with untruths. We would not wish to emulate their most craven tactics, of course, but could learn something from their strategic resolve.

This article was co-published with Religion Dispatches, where it first appeared on March 13, 2025, under a different title.

Katherine Stewart is the award-winning author of Money, Lies, and God: Inside the Movement to Destroy American Democracy (Bloomsbury, 2025). Her previous book, The Power Worshippers: Inside the Dangerous Rise of Religious Nationalism, formed the basis of the documentary feature God & Country, produced by Rob Reiner. Stewart's work appears in The New York Times op ed, New Republic, Religion News Service and others.

A protestor holding an America First flag at a protest against COVID mandates in Washington DC (Credit: Anthony Crider/Flickr.com)



# Tech Capitalism and the Neoreactionary Movement Behind DOGE



Collage of Marc Andreessen, Elon Musk, Curtis Yarvin, Peter Thiel, and posters against Elon Musk's DOGE (Credit: PRA)

n January 20, 2025, the day Donald Trump was sworn in as U.S. president for a second time, a team of Elon Musk's current and former employees seized control of the federal government's human resources agency, the Office of Personnel Management. In what one OPM employee likened to "a hostile takeover," the team locked career civil servants out of systems holding the sensitive personal data of millions of federal government workers. In the following weeks, Musk's operatives took control of one federal agency after another, firing or forcing out tens of thousands of employees and seizing access to databases and payment systems spanning most federal operations. Sensitive data on the finances, health, employment, education, social services and benefits, and immigration status of virtually everyone in the United States was suddenly made vulnerable to being exposed, sold, altered, deleted, or used for profit or political retribution. This was the work of the so-called Department of Government Efficiency, or DOGE, an entity that Musk and others began planning in 2024

and which Trump made official on his first day in office.1

DOGE is at the cutting edge of Trump's drive to expand presidential authority while shredding the U.S. government's system of checks and balances.2 The initiative aims to shrink the administrative state and remake it as the president's political tool. It also places core state functions under the control of an essentially private body unaccountable to anyone except-at most-Trump himself. The regime's authoritarian power drive has already begun to have devastating effects on people's livelihoods, health care, social services, and beyond.3 Whether the courts will capitulate to this assault or try to block it is uncertain, but it will likely have irreversible impacts.

DOGE's role in the new regime's power grab signals two interrelated changes in Trump's political project. Unlike the MAGA movement's right-wing populism, which combines supremacist attacks on various oppressed groups with distorted anti-elitism, DOGE is guided by self-described

neoreactionaries who glorify elites and reject populist appeals in principle. And while the first Trump administration was backed by an unstable coalition of competing capitalist interests, tech billionaires closely aligned with neoreactionary politics now appear to be at the forefront of the pro-Trump business bloc. These changes have helped make the second Trump presidency more dangerous than the first, but they also point to potential divisions and conflicts within the Trump coalition—vulnerabilities that might be used to develop more effective resistance strategies.

Although liberals and Democratic Party leaders often frame resistance to Trump as a struggle to defend democracy, the U.S. government has always been an oligarchy in which a tiny capitalist elite holds most political power, co-opting mass support and wielding systemic violence to serve its own ends, from genocide against the indigenous peoples of North America to genocide against Palestinians. At the same time, generations of social movements in the U.S. have fought and won

# Neoreactionaries believe firmly that elites should rule and "the people" should not.

real political space and social reforms that have mitigated some of the system's worst effects. The Trump regime's dictatorial power grab threatens these gains. Left unchecked, its actions will have massive human costs, disproportionately hurt oppressed communities, and sharply constrict the space for political activity, especially radical organizing.

The Democratic Party's resistance to Trump is also deeply compromised because Democrats, along with Republicans, laid the groundwork for the current regime's actions by expanding both state repression and tech capitalists' power. The neoreactionary ideology animating DOGE departs from that legacy but also builds on it.

#### **NEOREACTION'S RAGEFUL VISION**

Neoreaction (abbreviated as NRx and also called Dark Enlightenment) is a political ideology that "rejects egalitarianism in principle, argues that differences in human intelligence and ability are mainly genetic, and believes that cultural and political elites wrongfully limit the range of acceptable discourse." Neoreactionaries advocate authoritarian systems of rule based on monarchy or corporations, and they glorify both pre-French Revolution social hierarchy and futuristic visions of radically transforming human beings through technology.4 Computer scientist Curtis Yarvin first voiced neoreactionary ideology in 2007, and it spread largely though the tech startup subculture, assisted by Silicon Valley venture capitalists including Marc Andreessen, Balaji Srinivasan, and Peter Thiel. By 2022, a Vanity Fair article described Yarvin's ideas as "foundational to a whole political and cultural scene." Vice President JD Vance, a former Thiel employee whose 2022 U.S. Senate run was heavily funded by Thiel, has cited Yarvin as a political influence, and the two are or have been friends.5

Many of Yarvin's pronouncements closely foreshadowed what the Trump regime, and DOGE specifically, have been doing. In 2012, Yarvin proposed a "reboot" of government that centered on appointing a

"national CEO, [or] what's called a dictator," who would oversee an operation to "Retire All Government Employees" (RAGE) and replace civil servants with political loyalists. In 2022, Yarvin envisioned a "butterfly revolution" under a second Trump administration that would give "absolute sovereignty to a single organization" treating the federal government as a conquered enemy. "Trump himself will not be the brain ... He will not be the CEO. He will be the chairman of the board—he will select the CEO (an experienced executive)," who would operate "without any interference from the Congress or courts." The CEO would shut down "most existing important institutions, public and private" and replace them with "new and efficient systems." The only check on the CEO would be Trump himself. who "can fire him if need be."6

While other Trump supporters have also proposed a systematic purge and dismantling of the federal bureaucracy, the similarities between Yarvin's proposal and DOGE's role within the Trump regime are too striking to ignore. While I'm not aware of any direct links between Musk and Yarvin, several of the young men staffing DOGE have either worked for Thiel or expressed neoreactionary views.<sup>7</sup>

Despite its impact on the current Trump regime, neoreactionary politics is not MAGA politics. The movement to Make America Great Again, Trump's political base, is a classic example of right-wing populism, i.e., a movement that combines calls to intensify oppression with twisted forms of anti-elitism. MAGA politics is about defending privilege and attacking those who are seen as threatening it from below, but it also feeds on people's sense of being beaten down by a few people on top, a belief that those in power have betrayed "we the people" and must be stripped of their positions.

Neoreactionaries, by contrast, believe firmly that elites should rule and "the people" should not. (Neoreactionary Nick Land has written that "fleeing [democracy] approaches an ultimate imperative.") Since Trump first entered the 2016 presidential race, MAGA aimed to mobilize a mass movement to overturn the political

establishment, liberal and conservative alike. This initiative included not just electoral campaigns but also broad-based organizing and physical protests that culminated in the January 6, 2021, attack on the U.S. Capitol in hopes of overturning the 2020 election results by force. But neoreactionaries dismiss the whole idea of a popular uprising. As Yarvin wrote in June 2024, "Charlottesville [the 2017 Unite the Right rally and January 6 were the last lame breaths of what John Adams called 'mobocracy' in America." What Yarvin envisioned wasn't a popular uprising, but rather a top-down plan to "hack" the system in order to break it.9

## TECH CAPITALISTS TURN TOWARD TRUMP

The neoreactionary movement is rooted in the computer technology sector, and its growing influence has been closely tied with tech capitalists' shift toward the political Right. These developments have altered the Trump administration's relationship with the business community.

In 2016, Trump's support from big business was limited and shaky. As one team of analysts argued, his capitalist supporters drew from "several layers of investor blocs with little in common other than their intense dislike of existing forms of American government." Partly for this reason, Trump's administration pushed conflicting policies that appealed to both supporters and opponents of neoliberalism. They rolled back environmental regulations and taxes for corporations and the wealthy on one hand, but restricted immigration and trade on the other, while oscillating between interventionist and anti-interventionist approaches to foreign and military policy.10

This situation changed in 2024 when a bloc of high-tech business leaders swung toward Trump. Former Democrat Elon Musk donated almost \$200 million toward Trump's reelection and became one of his closest advisors, while billionaire investors in cryptocurrency and TikTok became campaign supporters, leading Trump to switch from opposition to support on their issues. Tech CEOs held seats of honor at Trump's January 2025 inauguration, symbolizing their sector's leadership of the pro-Trump business faction.<sup>11</sup>

# Neoreactionary elitism may also collide with MAGA populism, especially as the real-world impact of dismantling federal agencies and withholding funding is increasingly felt.

Right-wing politics have deep roots in Silicon Valley, but the tech billionaires' wholesale shift toward Trump reflects their hopes that a second Trump administration would protect their massive investments in artificial intelligence and cryptocurrency, boost fossil fuel production to support AI and crypto's vast energy demands, and build higher walls against Chinese tech competition.<sup>12</sup> In addition, newer tech firms such as Anduril Industries and Palantir Technologies (both bankrolled by Peter Thiel) and Musk's SpaceX are increasingly challenging traditional military manufacturers such as Lockheed Martin and Boeing for lucrative Pentagon and Homeland Security contracts. Analyst Michael Klare argues that while most Republican members of Congress rely on the traditional military suppliers for campaign contributions, Musk and Vance could push Trump to favor the newer firms.13

#### POINTS OF WEAKNESS

DOGE's operations help us identify several potential points of weakness within the Trump regime. Although Musk's recently announced plans to reduce his DOGE involvement may not change DOGE's role or indicate any tension between him and Trump, a falling out between the two is always possible. (Ed note: Musk has since left and has been publicly feuding with Trump.) DOGE may overreach through recklessness, incompetence, and hubris, alienating supporters and provoking stronger push-back from the courts, Democrats, Republicans, or other sections of the regime itself. Occasionally we've seen Republican congressmembers criticizing DOGE and Trump-appointed heads of key agencies countermanding instructions from the DOGE-controlled Office of Personnel Management.14 Tech capitalists' new status as Trump favorites may foster greater cohesiveness within the regime on economic policy and geostrategy, but it could also alienate other powerful sections of the business community, and Trump's aggressive and volatile promotion of tariffs does not reflect tech capitalist interests.<sup>15</sup>

Neoreactionary elitism may also collide with MAGA populism, especially as the real-world impact of dismantling federal agencies and withholding funding is increasingly felt. Even before the inauguration, Musk clashed publicly with MAGA stalwarts Steve Bannon and Laura Loomer over the H-1B visa program.16 Some antifascists assume that tech capitalists will win any such fight. But there are sections of the MAGA movement, particularly the vast New Apostolic Reformation network, whose ideological commitment runs deeper than lovalty to Trump, and who have extensive financial and media resources wholly independent of Silicon Valley.17

Such fault lines within the Trump coalition deserve close attention. They bely the regime's projection of unity and omnipotence, and may create opportunities we can exploit, such as pointing out how DOGE's actions hurt many of Trump's own followers.

Yet in looking for ways to combat the Trump regime, rallying to the Democratic Party would be a serious mistake. As I wrote recently,

Since the late 1970s, Democrats have been complicit with Republicans in making neoliberalism the dominant form of capitalist rule, expanding the repressive state apparatus, and strengthening military interventionism—policies that in some ways laid the groundwork for Trumpism and in others fueled a right-wing populist backlash from which Trump has benefited.<sup>18</sup>

While the Republican Party's leadership in expanding state repression (such as passing the Patriot Act and authorizing the use of torture) has received more attention, the Democrats, too, have played an active role—from Bill Clinton's Antiterrorism and Effective Death Penalty Act (which weakened defendants' rights and restrictions on wiretapping) to the Biden administration's dangerous use of "seditious conspiracy" charges against Far Rightists (a tactic that inevitably fuels repression against the Left).19 In between, Barack Obama oversaw the \$100 billion construction of "the most powerful surveillance state the world has ever seen." State- and local-level Democrats have actively promoted measures to suppress Palestine solidarity protests against the U.S.-backed genocide in Gaza. Unlike the Trump administration and DOGE, none of these initiatives represented a systemic shift or targeted the administrative state they mostly targeted radicals, foreigners, poor people, and other subversives.20

Similarly, while tech capitalists' collective embrace of Trump is a new and dangerous development, Democrats helped build their influence in Washington. The shift to unmanned weapons systems that helped tech companies win more military contracts has its roots in the Obama administration, which vastly expanded the use of drones to carry out assassinations, at a cost of hundreds of civilian lives.21 And given the Obama administration's massive construction of surveillance infrastructure, it's no surprise that web, telecommunications, software, and other computer-related companies favored Obama over his Republican opponent.22

Democrats' past coziness with tech companies doesn't mean we should treat all examples of capitalist political influence as the same, or ignore the immediate, overriding threat the Trump administration presents. Rather, it underscores the pressing need to build a broad-based resistance movement independent of the Democratic Party, where radical and anti-capitalist voices are not silenced.

This article is adapted from an analysis that was first published in "The DOGE and the Neoreactionaries," Three Way Fight, March 2, 2025, https://threewayfight.org/the-doge-and-the-neoreactionaries/.

Matthew N. Lyons has been writing about right-wing politics for over 25 years. His work focuses on the interplay between right-wing movements and systems of oppression, and responses to these movements by leftists, liberals, and the state.

# A Deep State Affair

How the Right Fell out of Love with the FBI



Collage of Kash Patel, FBI agents posing near Mount Carmel in 1993, and J. Edgar Hoover (Credit: PRA)

n March 15, 1963, the far-right militia known as the Minutemen issued a chilling threat. They published an "in memoriam" list naming twenty congressmen who had voted to abolish the House Un-American Activities Committee (HUAC), the powerful Congressional body created to root out alleged subversive activity of private citizens. Other suspected "reds" received cards at their homes warning, "Traitors beware ... the cross-hairs are on the back of your necks."<sup>1</sup>

The Minutemen believed communist interlopers had overtaken the U.S. government, supplanting the legitimate constitutional republic. Seeing themselves as auxiliary enforcers for HUAC and the FBI, they adopted similar investigative tactics. They spied on labor unions, civil rights groups, and leftist organizations while preparing for guerilla warfare from fortified bunkers. They aimed to overthrow what they called the "Invisible Government," a precursor to today's "Deep State."<sup>2</sup>

For mid-20th-century far-right groups like the Minutemen, communism and New Deal-era "welfarism" were seen as one and the same: collectivist threats to freedom.<sup>3</sup> Though often described as "anti-government," they were selectively so, championing security institutions like the FBI when used against leftist opponents, while opposing state efforts at redistributing power or wealth.<sup>4</sup>

This alliance with the security state frayed over time. By the mid-1960s, farright leaders who had once modeled their organizations on the FBI—like Minutemen founder Robert Depugh<sup>5</sup>—turned against the very agency they had once supported, denouncing the FBI as irreparably infiltrated and a lethal apparatus of the "occupied" or "invisible government." By the twentieth century's end, mistrust of federal police had become a defining feature of militia movements, fueling violent clashes and turning fear of the state into a rallying cry.

The difference in the present is that the electoral Right has historically supported

the FBI, whereas now MAGAism, framed as a populist rebellion against an "elite" bent on destroying true Americans, denounces the FBI and the so-called "Deep State." This anti-FBI rhetoric taps into the Far Right's insurgent energy while resonating with broader public distrust of the FBI as a repressive institution. One clear example is Republican Rep. Marjorie Taylor Greene, who began selling "Defund the FBI" and "Enemy of the State" merchandise after the FBI raided Trump's Mar-a-Lago estate.6 Though far from a civil libertarian—given her attacks on trans people, immigrants, and opponents of the genocide in Gaza—Greene appeals to a right-wing populist base that feels crushed by the status quo and is eager to see its enemies punished. Before his confirmation as Trump's new FBI Director, Kash Patel tapped into this retributive desire, threatening to go after "Deep State" officials and "conspirators."7

The MAGA Right's supposed rebellion is less a break than a power struggle within an antidemocratic framework that

enables the security state's continued expansion while dismantling the redistributive state. It intensifies far-right militancy while expanding state surveillance and deepening public distrust of government, all while destroying the other half of the so-called "Deep State"—the administrative state and what remains of public provision—which has been steadily

version.<sup>12</sup> Ultraconservatives responded to this call, blending libertarian anti-statism with authoritarian anticommunism.

Mid-century ultraconservatives viewed domestic subversion as posing an even greater threat than foreign communist forces.<sup>13</sup> They revered figures like Joseph McCarthy and FBI director J. Edgar Hoover, viewing them as defend-

# Far-right groups selectively used state power to suppress leftist enemies while advocating for small government when it suited them.

privatized, defunded, or, in terms of real growth, left at a standstill over the past several decades.<sup>8</sup>

#### THE "DEEP STATE" NARRATIVE'S ULTRA-CONSERVATIVE ROOTS

The concept of the "Deep State" has deep historical roots, but Trump adopted the phrase into his lexicon during his first term to describe a group of shadowy elites allegedly orchestrating coordinated opposition to his mandate. This includes opponents in intelligence agencies (especially the FBI), and senior officials in the Department of Homeland Security and the Justice Department who supposedly leak false intelligence, targeting Trump and his allies through the courts and the media in cooperation with the Democratic party. But similar concepts had been circulating within the Right, such as "one-worldism," "the invisible government." and "the New World Order." 10

"Deep State" is a direct translation of the Turkish concept derin devlet. Originating in the late Ottoman Empire, the term evokes the shadow side of civil governance, specifically the hidden, undemocratic systems and conspiracies wielded by military factions and organized crime within government.11 However, the notion of a secret, replacement government that holds true power is a feature of U.S. rightwing thought that dates back to at least World War I. The concept gained significant traction during the second Red Scare, when the FBI stoked fears of a lurking communist menace and called for citizens' "eternal vigilance" to fight such subers of American values against communism. They saw them as protectors of the "good state," the security state, in opposition to the "bad state," the New Deal state, which ultraconservatives viewed as a Trojan horse for Soviet-style communism. Ultraconservatives and some of the Right's most radical voices, like the militant Minutemen and the John Birch Society, thus became the grassroots base of a deeply antidemocratic security state.

## CONSPIRATORIAL ANTI-STATISM AND LOYALISM TO THE SECURITY STATE

The Right supported the FBI in establishing a massive domestic surveillance apparatus, advocating for the agency's right to act with little restraint. Backed by nationalist business interests, segregationists, and grassroots groups, ultraconservative activists rallied behind the conspiratorial anticommunism that went hand-in-hand with their crusade to dismantle the New Deal welfare state while supporting the security state's expansion.14 This dual strategy allowed movement leaders to root out communist infiltrators domestically through Hoover's FBI, and engage in aggressive military actions and covert operations to combat communism abroad. Under Hoover's leadership the FBI expanded its surveillance powers, identifying communism as a pervasive threat in American society.15 The Far Right legitimized itself through the FBI's analysis, blending anti-communism with virulent and sometimes insurgent anti-statism.

This alliance with the security state was opportunistic—far-right groups selectively used state power to suppress leftist enemies while advocating for small government when it suited them. For instance, while pushing for a free-market agenda, they supported expanded FBI surveillance to root out subversion. By the 1950s, the FBI had greatly deepened its reach through measures like the 1947 "Loyalty Order," enabling invasive investigations into federal employees.16 HUAC collaborated with the FBI to investigate people and groups suspected of having associations with the American Communist Party, together embodying the Far Right's selective anti-statism: using the state to suppress leftist movements while opposing any redistribution of power and wealth.

The communist threat had been a flexible and expansive concept for American conservative politics since the first Red Scare, representing fears ranging from sexual liberalism to integration. But factions within the ultraconservative milieu profoundly disagreed about whether its "true nature" was a political or racial problem.<sup>17</sup>

For the racialist faction, the communist conspiracy was a Jewish conspiracy. World War II military intelligence officer John O. Beaty's *Iron Curtain Over America* (1951) provided the theoretical framework for the ZOG (Zionist Occupation Government) conspiracy. Racialists claimed that a cabal of Jews had surreptitiously infiltrated the government in order to socially engineer race-mixing to subdue and conquer the White, Christian American population.<sup>18</sup>

The Americanist faction's ultraconservative groups, like the John Birch Society, avoided explicit race-based explanations but also believed that malevolent forces secretly occupied the positions of state power to enforce collectivism. The Society's founder, Robert Welch, repeated the phony statistic that "70% to 90% of the responsible personnel in the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare are Communists." Even Republican President Eisenhower was accused of taking direct orders from the Kremlin. 20

Despite their differences, both factions generally agreed on supporting the Bureau.<sup>21</sup> The John Birch Society promoted Hoover's *Masters of Deceit* in each month-

ly issue of its newsletter, American Opinion.<sup>22</sup> The official United Klans of America newsletter The Fiery Cross praised Hoover as an ally in maintaining White supremacy, working to reveal the communist conspiracies underlying the Civil Rights Movement.<sup>23</sup> And the American some Klan leaders, like UKA Imperial Wizard Robert Shelton, refused to believe the evidence. Shelton and others reconsidered only after a group of anti-war activists broke into a records office and accidentally uncovered the mass operations. In a 1971 speech, Shelton decried

# The fantasies were paranoid in their extravagances, but like many conspiracy theories, they resonated because they spoke to real conditions.

Nazi Party founder George Lincoln Rockwell declared "Heil Hoover" in honor of the long-serving director.<sup>24</sup>

#### THE FAR RIGHT'S BREAK WITH THE FBI

As FBI surveillance of Rightist groups ramped up in the mid-1960s, Hoover and his bureau—once the "patron saint of the Far Right"<sup>25</sup>—became the central villain within the far-right imagination and its evidence that the "Invisible Government" had taken over the state.<sup>26</sup>

The FBI first initiated investigations into fascist groups during World War II and continued to monitor other Far Right, anticommunist groups on a small scale since the 1940s. Monitoring and infiltration increased as armed rightwing organizations, such as the Minutemen and the Klan, grew. These groups opposed federally mandated integration with vigilante violence and terror directed at Black liberationists and civil rights advocates, leading to the launch of COINTELPRO-White Hate (1964-1971). During the same period—and to an even greater extent-the FBI aggressively infiltrated left-wing groups, including socialists, civil rights organizations, and antiwar activists.27 Before this significant escalation, some far-right organizations had already begun noticing informants within their ranks and had caught FBI agents recording license plate numbers outside their meeting halls. Racist paramilitary groups like the National States Rights Party emerged as vocal critics of the FBI, referring to it as the "Federal Bureau of Integration."28

Revelations of COINTELPRO and its impact on the broader Far Right did not unfold all at once. Though hard to miss,

his newfound foes: "[t]he FBI ladies and Gentlemen is no longer the respected and honorable arm of justice that it once appeared to be, it is the pawn of the one-worlders ... and we intend to fight them as long as they continue to fight us."<sup>29</sup> Hostility and, at times, outright warfare defined the Far Right's relationship with the FBI throughout the 1970s and 1980s. As far-right militancy escalated, the Bureau responded with sweeping crack-downs and infiltration by informants and undercover agents.<sup>30</sup>

The exposure of FBI infiltration and covert operations aimed at neutralizing far-right organizations crystallized a sense of betrayal and anti-government animus that became central to conservatism following Waco, where over 80 people died in 1993 while under siege by the FBI and the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms, and Explosives (ATF). Federal agents' excessive use of force helped fuse a narrative of political repression and anti-government resentment with standard conservative critiques of government encroachment on gun ownership, federal land regulation, taxes, and religious freedom.31

## ANTI-FBI RHETORIC POST-WACO: THE MILITIA MOVEMENT'S RISE

Waco marked a pivotal moment for the nascent U.S. militia movement, galvanizing fears of a tyrannical federal government and sparking a militant response that would define the 1990s. In the months following the violent standoff, the militia movement swelled, attracting tens of thousands of new members. They were drawn in by myths steeped in White producerist ideology and conspir-

acy theories that depicted heroic patriots resisting what they viewed as a parasitic federal government eroding individual freedoms and traditional American values.<sup>32</sup> Anti-federal sentiment, fueled by Waco, served as the glue that united the Far Right's various factions.

The 1990s militia movement is often characterized by its most extreme paranoid fantasies. Scattered and loosely affiliated outposts of militant activists shared rumors and other "intelligence" through short-wave radio, newsletters, and a country-wide fax chain; fax machines belched out conspiratorial reports about United Nations troops secretly camped out on U.S. soil, infringing on its sovereignty; black helicopters carrying jack-booted state agents who would raid houses and disarm the population to institute a totalitarian regime; false-flag terrorist attacks being planned by the FBI to discredit the militia movement: and maps of FEMA camp locations that would be used to intern patriotic Americans who tried to resist the New World Order.33

The fantasies were paranoid in their extravagances, but like many conspiracy theories, they resonated because they spoke to real conditions—like militarized police; national sovereignty eroded by the frictionless, unfettered movement of transnational corporations and intragovernmental agencies; mass surveillance and aggressive counterintelligence; and a permanent, unelected national security state.<sup>34</sup>

But militia members exceptionalized their circumstances instead of recognizing that they were "the most recent victim[s]"35 of repressive state power and economic disparity, or connecting preemptive and paramilitarized policing policies as a thread binding them to people impacted by racist criminalization. In their analysis of the second wave of post-Obama era militias, Joseph Lowndes and Daniel Martinez HoSang identify a dynamic: as the government's role in providing services has weakened, its repressive powers have grown, a process aided by "racialized discourse[s] that demonized public provision."36 The militias positioned themselves as the primary victims of state violence and repression, and simultaneously, the only legitimate



A person looking out of the window of a decaying building with the words "New World" on the wall (Credit: Wendelin Jacober/Wikimedia Commons)

authority to enforce law and order. Members took up arms, claiming self-defense against a tyrannical government, while asserting that they, as unfairly treated law-abiding citizens, were best suited to tackle lawlessness and threats to national security, as organized militias.<sup>37</sup>

The bitter irony of the militias' security state concerns was that they railed against the expanded police powers that far-right movements had played a part in creating—like the surveillance dragnet and its seeming ubiquity of informants, militarized raids in lieu of regulation, and the police's ability to use deadly force with impunity. Expanded federal law enforcement power and mass incarceration had largely been accomplished as a bipartisan effort; but conservatives and the Far Right had played a historic role not merely supporting the growth of the security state and its mandate to operate without restriction but had often played the role of an informal security state in the face of overcoming such restrictions.

## CLINTON-ERA POLICIES AND THE GROWTH OF ANTIGOVERNMENT RAGE

The Right's fury against the "New World Order" in the 1990s was rooted in the legacy of 1950s ultraconservative grassroots red-baiting and "invisible government" conspiracies that contributed to a rightward shift in U.S. domestic politics and a period of intense political repression. At the same time, this rage reflected the post-Cold War era's contradictions, in which many ultraconservative goals were realized under a Democratic president instead of a Republican one. Clinton-era policies continued attacks on labor, accelerated deregulation that enabled the offshoring of manufacturing and jobs, militarized the U.S.-Mexico border, and most significantly, restructured welfare.38

One striking example is the dismantling of Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC), a New Deal legacy program targeted by conservatives. They portrayed it as emblematic of government waste

and moral decay, often through racialized stereotypes of Black single mothers as dependent and sexually irresponsible. In reality, AFDC accounted for just short of one percent of the federal budget at its peak in the 1994 fiscal year. Yet it was slashed and replaced in 1996 by the deeply punitive Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), which imposed work requirements and limited windows in which recipients could receive benefits.<sup>39</sup>

As Chip Berlet and Matthew Lyons have argued, the relatively small gap between Clinton and the Right fueled the latter's fury,<sup>40</sup> which "made it possible to lose sight of how much ultraconservatives had already won, and how far they had succeeded in shifting the whole political spectrum."<sup>41</sup> The contradictory and self-perpetuating immiseration and rage that accompany the successes of eliminating the state are often articulated through radical self-reliance and a refusal of "dependency" on government assistance or services. This dependency is often racialized or even literally

demonized as a trap set by an evil, plotting, malevolent state. As HoSang and Lowndes have argued, "the more people ... are abandoned by the state, the greater the possibili-

Ultimately, despite the bluster of figures like Rep. Greene and Director Patel, the FBI is in no real danger of being defunded and the "Museum" isn't selling

# The Far Right's anti-government rhetoric and conflicted relationship with federal policing masks deep investments in state power. Rather than reject the state, they seek to reshape it.

ty for anti-statist sentiment to grow."42

This dynamic set the stage for what Ruth Wilson Gilmore terms the "anti-state state," in which political figures and institutions gain power by denouncing the state while simultaneously expanding carceral and military institutions such as prisons, policing, and the military. <sup>43</sup> This dynamic narrows the public sector's legitimacy in everyday life, often replacing it with security solutions.

Such an erosion of state legitimacy found expression in the militia movement, which sought to challenge the security state's monopoly on force. It claimed a share of that repressive power for itself, decentralizing it to "the people," who could then arm and govern themselves. Militias began to operate in the shadow of the state by taking on repressive roles the state traditionally held. Their critique of federal policing was not a call for abolition or mutual aid, but for privatization and localized policing rooted in the "private" sphere of male-headed family households. The ability to police and defend oneself became the ultimate expression of a fantasy to eliminate the state in the name of "freedom."

## HOW MAGA USES ANTI-FBI TALK TO UNDERMINE SOCIAL PROVISION

Before his confirmation as FBI Director, Kash Patel promised to shutter the Bureau's headquarters and turn it into a "museum of the deep state." Framed as a populist rebellion against a corrupt elite, Patel's anti-"Deep State" crusade recasts the FBI director as an anti-establishment maverick. His break from institutional norms and the agency's nonpartisan image—one that was always more fantasy than fact—transforms his blatant partisanship and sycophancy into a virtue.

tickets. Patel recently boasted that he's already restored public trust in the FBI. The bureau, he says, is seeing a record number of applicants, allowing "good cops [to] be cops" again.<sup>45</sup>

So, what are these "good cop" FBI agents up to? They are pulling all-nighters to process the agency's "Epstein Files" amid a FOIA backlog, 46 which the Trump administration touts to its QAnon-minded MAGA base as transparency toward uncovering the "Deep State." And in April, they arrested a Wisconsin judge, accusing her of obstructing justice for directing an undocumented immigrant out of her courtroom as ICE agents waited to arrest him—presumably to intimidate judges who appear to challenge the administration's mass deportation efforts. 48

Meanwhile, the Trump-Musk DOGE initiative has launched a blitzkrieg of mass layoffs and intimidation of federal employees to gut the federal budget. Basic social programs are also facing serious threats of being slashed, including the Department of Education, Medicaid, food assistance for low-income families, and emergency income support.<sup>49</sup>

"Deep State" conspiracies have helped MAGA maintain an aura of insurgency and support from its popular base, even while becoming the Republican Party's mainstream. But it's doubtful that its current slash-and-burn approach to the federal government can be sustained. As a conservative National Review analyst recently put it: "Firing lefty bureaucrats is exhilarating. DOGE's savings to the budget are the equivalent of pocket change in the sofa cushions: good to collect, no substitute for a realistic budget." 50

Even the "Deep State" conspiracy's loudest proponent, Steve Bannon, un-

derstands that dismantling the administrative state is a balancing act.<sup>51</sup> While musing on his *War Room* podcast that Americans need to "stop whining about Entitlements," he cautioned: "A lot of MAGAs on Medicaid ... Just can't take a meat axe to it."<sup>52</sup>

Ultimately, the Far Right's anti-government rhetoric and conflicted relationship with federal policing masks deep investments in state power. Rather than reject the state, they seek to reshape it. From red-baiting and glorifying J. Edgar Hoover to today's "Defund the FBI" slogans, far-right movements have oscillated between collaborating with and opposing federal policing. They have also grown as the security state and military have expanded, with declining living standards, antidemocratic revanchism, and returning veterans continuing to fuel their ranks.53 This history reveals that today's anti-FBI rhetoric is not a principled anti-statism concerned with ending repressive power, but one that aims to reallocate it from public accountability to privatized, authoritarian control within racialized, patriarchal domains by eliminating the redistributive state.

Faith Lazar is the Cassius Marcellus Clay Postdoctoral Associate in Twentieth-Century U.S. Political History at Yale University. She holds a Ph.D. in American Studies from New York University and a B.A. from Sarah Lawrence College. Her research focuses on far-right social movements, paramilitarism, and the security state in the 20th-century United States.

#### Trump 2.0's First 100 Days

- 1 Matthew Lyons, "Tech Capitalism and the Neoreactionary Movement Behind DOGE," The Public Eye, this issue.
- 2 Savera, "Hindu Supremacy and the Multiracial U.S. Far Right," *The Public Eye*, October 30, 2024, https://political-research.org/2024/10/30/hindu-supremacy-and-multiracial-us-far-right.
- 3 Daniel Martinez HoSang, "Understanding the Rise of the Multiracial Right—And Why It Matters," The Public Eye, October 30, 2024, https://politicalresearch.org/2024/10/30/understand-why-it-matters; Cloee Cooper and Daryle Lamont Jenkins, "Culture and Belonging in the USA: Multiracial Organizing on the Contemporary Far Right," The Public Eye, September 3, 2019, https://politicalresearch.org/2019/09/03/culture-and-belonging-usa.
- 4 Human Rights Watch, "Trump Indicates Intent to Escalate Ethnic Cleansing in Gaza," press release, February 5, 2025, https://www.hrw.org/news/2025/02/05/trump-indicates-intent-escalate-ethnic-cleansing-gaza.
- Aidan Orly, "101: Christian Zionism," Political Research Associates, April 2024, https://politicalresearch. org/2024/04/24/101-christian-zionism. 6 Lazar Berman, "Incoming US envoy Huckabee says Trump to bring Mideast change of 'biblical proportions'," The Times of Israel, February 9, 2025, https:// www.timesofisrael.com/incoming-usenvoy-huckabee-says-trump-to-bringmideast-change-of-biblical-proportions/; Ben Lorber, "Trump's Fervent Christian Zionists Poised to Lead the Military - and US-Israel Relations," Religion Dispatches, November 14, 2024, https://religiondispatches.org/trumpsfervent-christian-zionists-poised-tolead-the-military-and-us-israel-relations/; Matthew Taylor, "A Televangelist in the White House," Political Research Associates, April 15, 2025, https://politicalresearch.org/2025/04/15/televangelist-white-house; Frederick Clarkson and André Gagné, "A Reporter's Guide to the New Apostolic Reformation," Religion Dispatches, May 23, 2024, https://religiondispatches.org/a-reporters-guide-to-the-new-apostolic-reforma-
- tion/.
  7 Talia Wise, "White House Turns into 'a House of Prayer' as Faith Leaders Mark First 100 Days with Worship Event," Christian Broadcasting Network, April 28, 2025, https://cbn.com/news/us/white-house-turns-house-prayer-faith-leaders-mark-first-100-days-worship-event; Ryan Foley, "Evangelical Leaders Pray over Trump in Oval Office: 'Faith Is More Important than Ever Before'," The Christian Post, March 21, 2025, https://www.christianpost.com/news/evangelical-leaders-pray-over-trump-in-oval-office.html.
- 8 Mike Wagenheim, "Evangelicals Encourage Netanyahu ahead of Oval Office Visit," Jewish News Syndicate, February 4, 2025, https://www.jns.org/evangelicals-encourage-netanyahu-ahead-of-oval-office-visit/.
- 9 Adam Eliyahu Berkowitz, "Evangeli-

- cal Leaders in Jerusalem Call for Israeli Sovereignty over Biblical Heartland," Israel365 News, March 5, 2025, https://israel365news.com/400888/evangelical-leaders-in-jerusalem-call-for-israe-li-sovereignty-over-biblical-heartland/.
- 10 Felice Friedson, "Two Pastors Talk Christian Allegiance with Israel," *The Media Line*, February 25, 2025, https://themedialine.org/top-stories/two-pastors-talk-christian-allegiance-with-israel/.
- 11 Khaled Elgindy, "The Fallacy of the Abraham Accords," Foreign Affairs, January 22, 2025, https://www. foreignaffairs.com/israel/fallacy-abraham-accords-normalization-saudi-arabia-without-palestinians.
- 12 Mario Bramnick, "JPB Trump's Mar A Lago 2025 Inaugural Lunch Mario Bramnick," YouTube, February 5, 2025, 6:17, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=G4m3CSEpWpY.
- 13 Ephrat Livni, "Christians Are Pressing Trump to Clear a Path for Israel to Annex the West Bank," The New York Times, March 8, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/08/world/middleeast/west-bank-trump-evangelicals.html.
- 14 Ben Lorber, "Conservatives Claim to Be Fighting Antisemitism. Don't Believe Them," *The Hill*, March 17, 2025, https://thehill.com/opinion/civilrights/5198485-conservatives-claim-to-be-fighting-antisemitism-dont-believe-them/.
- 15 Ben Lorber, "Heritage Foundation's Christian Nationalist 'Project Esther' Won't Combat Antisemitism but It Will Weaponize Jews," Religion Dispatches, October 22, 2024, https://religiondispatches.org/heritage-foundations-christian-nationalist-project-esther-wont-combat-antisemitism-but-it-will-weaponize-jews/.
- 16 Allie Wong, "What Mahmoud Khalil's Detention Says About White Christian Nationalism and The Politics of Repression," Religion Dispatches, March 24, 2025, https://teligiondispatches.org/what-mahmoud-khalils-detention-says-about-white-christian-nationalism-and-the-politics-of-repression/.
- 17 The White House (@WhiteHouse), "SHALOM, MAHMOUD. 'ICE proudly apprehended and detained Mahmoud Khalil, a Radical Foreign Pro-Hamas Student on the campus of @Columbia University. This is the first arrest of many to come.' –President Donald J. Trump," X, March 10, 2025, https://x.com/White-House/status/1899151926777749618.
- 18 "Designating English as the Official Language of the United States," Federal Register, March 1, 2025, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2025/03/06/2025-03694/designating-english-as-the-official-language-of-the-united-states.
- **19** The White House, "SHALOM, MAH-MOUD."
- 20 Adam Serwer, "Mahmoud Khalil's Detention Is a Trial Run," *The Atlantic*, March 11, 2025, https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2025/03/mahmoud-khalil-ice-detention/682001/.
- **21** Prem Thakker, "'Project Esther': The Right-Wing Group Behind Project 2025

- Has a Plan to Crack Down on America's Pro-Palestine Movement," *Zeteo*, May 8, 2025. https://zeteo.com/p/project-esther-the-right-wing-group-trump-palestine.
- 22 Mycah Hazel, "They marched for desegregation then they disappeared for 45 days," NPR, July 19, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/07/19/1150083525/they-marched-for-desegregation-thenthey-disappeared-for-45-days.
- 23 American Civil Liberties Union, "ACLU Secures Release of U.S. Resident Unlawfully Detained Under Patriot Act," ACLU, July 22, 2020, https://www.aclu.org/press-reeleases/aclu-secures-release-us-resident-unlawfully-detained-under-patriot-act.
- **24** Darryl Li, "Anti-Palestinian at the Core: The Origins and Growing Dangers of U.S. Antiterrorism Law," Center for Constitutional Rights, February 20, 2024, https://ccrjustice.org/anti-palestinian-core-origins-and-growing-dangers-us-antiterrorism-law.
- 25 Andrew Cohen, "The FBI's New Fantasy: 'Black Identity Extremists," Brennan Center for Justice, October 11, 2017, https://www.brennancenter.org/ourwork/analysis-opinion/fbis-new-fantasy-black-identity-extremists.
- 26 Jonathan Levinson, Conrad Wilson, James Doubek, and Suzanne Nuyen, "Federal Officers Use Unmarked Vehicles To Grab People In Portland, DHS Confirms," NPR, July 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/07/17/892277592/federal-officers-use-unmarked-vehicles-to-grab-protesters-in-portland.
- 27 Daniel A Medina, "NYPD Disappeared Black Lives Matter Protesters Into Detention for Days at a Time. Lawmakers Want to End the Practice," *The Intercept*, August 22, 2020, https://theintercept.com/2020/07/22/nypd-protesters-detention/.
- 28 Sharon Zhang, "DHS Announces It's Surveilling Immigrants' Social Media for 'Antisemitism,'" Truthout, April 9, 2025, https://truthout.org/articles/dhs-announces-its-surveilling-immigrants-social-media-for-antisemitism/.
- 29 Brian Mann, "'Homegrowns are next': Trump hopes to deport and jail U.S. citizens abroad," NPR, April 16, 2025, https://www.npr.org/2025/04/16/nx-s1-5366178/trump-deport-jail-u-s-citizens-homegrowns-el-salvador.
- **30** Laura Romero, "'I am not afraid of you,' Columbia student says of Trump after release from ICE," *ABC News*, April 30, 2025, https://abcnews.go.com/US/lawyers-columbia-student-detained-ice-seek-release-case/story?id=121317902. Mahdawi was released from ICE detention in Vermont on April 30, 2025.
- 31 Zhang, "DHS Announces."
- 32 Momodou Taal, (MomodouTaal), "Update: Eid Mubarak. Long live the student intifada!" X, March 31, 2025, https://x.com/MomodouTaal/status/1906842790778057173.
- 33 Joseph Gedeon, "Rubio Boasts of Canceling More than 300 Visas over Pro-Palestine Protests," *The Guardian*, March 27, 2025, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/mar/27/state-department-visas-pro-palestine-protesters.

- **34** Ashley Mowreader, "International Student Visas Revoked," *Inside Higher Ed*, April 24, 2025, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/global/international-students-us/2025/04/07/wherestudents-have-had-their-visas-revoked.
- **35** Noah Lanard and Isabela Dias, "'You're Here Because of Your Tattoos," *Mother Jones*, March 26, 2025, https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2025/03/trump-el-salvador-venezuela-deportation-prison-cecot-bukele/.
- 36 "Declaring a National Emergency at the Southern Border of the United States," The White House, January 20, 2025, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/declaring-a-national-emergency-at-the-southern-border-of-the-united-states/, Presidential Memoranda, "Military Mission for Sealing the Southern Border of the United States and Repelling Invasions," The White House, April 11, 2025, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/04/military-mission-for-sealing-the-southern-border-of-the-united-states-and-repelling-invasions/.
- 37 Chris Walker, "White House Press Sec Says Trump's Seriously Considering Deporting US Citizens," Truthout, April 9, 2025, https://truthout.org/articles/white-house-press-sec-says-trumps-seriously-considering-deporting-u-s-citizens/.
- **38** Katherine Faulders, "Trump administration ignores judge's order to turn deportation planes around: Sources," *ABC News*, March 16, 2025, https://abcnews.go.com/US/trump-admin-ignores-judges-order-bring-deportation-planes/story?id=119857181.
- 39 Lawrence Andrea, "Wisconsin Democrats denounce arrest of Milwaukee judge in ICE case as some Republicans cheer," Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, April 25, 2025, https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/politics/2025/04/25/wisconsin-top-politicians-react-to-milwaukee-judge-arrest-in-ice-case/83273658007/.
- 40 "Delegation of Immigration Authority Section 287(g) Immigration and Nationality Act," U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, archived April 30, 2025, at http://web.archive.org/web/20250430231050/https://www.ice.gov/identify-and-arrest/287g; "Delegation of Immigration Authority Section 287(g) Immigration and Nationality Act," U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, archived January 19, 2025, at http://web.archive.org/web/20250119192356/https://www.ice.gov/identify-and-arrest/287g.
- 41 "FY 2012: ICE announces year-end removal numbers, highlights focus on key priorities and issues new national detainer guidance to further focus resources," U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, December 20, 2012, https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/fy-2012-ice-announces-year-end-removal-numbers-highlights-focus-key-priorities-and#statement.
- 42 Ana Ceballos, "What's the 287(g) task force model? Your guide to the immigration enforcement program," Miami Herald, March 12, 2025. https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/immigration/article301915479.html.

- **43** Ethan Fauré, "The National Sheriffs' Association Strengthens the Deportation Machine," *Political Research Associates*, June 6, 2019, https://politicalresearch.org/2019/06/06/the-national-sheriffs-association-strengthens-the-deportation-machine.
- 44 Neel Agarwal, "Biden's Unfulfilled Promise to End 287(g) Agreements with Local Law Enforcement," *Immigration Impact*, June 24, 2021, https://immigrationimpact.com/2021/06/24/biden-287g-agreements-police/.
- **45** Ana Goñi-Lessan, "DeSantis: Sheriffs now able to enforce immigration laws under new agreement with feds," *Tallahassee Democrat*, February 26, 2025, https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/state/2025/02/26/desantis-florida-sheriffs-now-can-enforce-immigration-laws-under-ice/80571054007/.
- **46** Alejandro Serrano and Uriel J. García, "How state lawmakers are trying to crack down on illegal immigration," *The Texas Tribune*, March 12, 2025, https://www.texastribune.org/2025/03/12/texas-legislature-immigration-bills/.
- 47 "Largest Joint Immigration Operation in Florida History Leads to 1,120 Criminal Alient Arrests During Weeklong Operation." Executive Office of Governor Ron DeSantis, May 1, 2025, https://www.flgov.com/eog/news/press/2025/largest-joint-immigration-operation-florida-history-leads-1120-criminal-alien.
- **48** "Criminalizing Immigration: The Influence of SB 4, Texas' Regressive State Deportation Law," Immigrant Legal Resource Center, October 2024, https://www.ilrc.org/sites/default/files/2024-10/Criminalizing%20Immigration 1.pdf.
- 49 Mike Schneider, "A GOP lawsuit to limit people in the US illegally from the census count will be harmful, voters say," The Associated Press, January 28, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/trump-census-bureau-redistricting-apportionment-ddoefieeofc1b782bf-28d352eac4f274.
- **50** Sarah Grace Taylor, "Effort to Deny Undocumented Children Access to School Hinges on Argument it will Save Tennessee Money There's No Proof It Would," *Nashville Banner*, March 31, 2025, https://nashvillebanner.com/2025/03/31/tennessee-school-immigration-bill-2/.
- 51 Rudi Keller, "Missouri bill putting a bounty on undocumented immigrants faces fierce resistance," Missouri Independent, January 28, 2025, https://missouriindependent.com/2025/01/28/missourii-bill-putting-a-bounty-on-undocumented-immigrants-faces-fierce-resistance/.
- 52 Federation for American Immigration Reform (FAIR), "Media Advisory: FAIR, Sheriffs and State Legislators to Hold D.C. Press Conference Urging Border Security Funding and Immigration Reform," PRNewswire, February 24, 2025, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/media-advisory-fair-sheriffs-and-state-leg-

- islators-to-hold-dc-press-conference-urging-border-security-funding-and-immigration-reform-302383556.html.
- "Model State Statute: Requiring Participation in the 287(g) Program by all State Law Enforcement Agencies," Heritage Foundation, February 10, 2025, https://www.heritage.org/model-legislation/model-state-statute-requiring-participation-the-287g-program; "Model State Statute: Requirement for Employers to Use Federal E-Verify Program," Heritage Foundation, February 10, 2025, https://www.heritage.org/ model-legislation/model-state-statute-requirement-employers-use-federal-e-verify-program; "Model State Statute: Barring Funding for Lawyers Who Represent Illegal Aliens," Heritage Foundation, April 7, 2025, https:// www.heritage.org/model-legislation/article/model-state-statute-barring-funding-lawyers-who-represent-illegal-aliens-o.
- 54 Ryan Clark, "Trump DOJ's limits on FACE Act enforcement fuel concern from abortion providers," NPR, March 9. 2025, https://www.npr.org/2025/03/09/ g-s1-52616/abortion-face-act-access-enforcement; Courtney Kube, "Pentagon ends paying for travel for abortion and other reproductive care," NBC News, January 31, 2025, https://www.nbcnews. com/politics/national-security/pentagon-ends-policy-funding-travel-abortions-care-rcna190198; Executive Order No. 14168, DEFENDING WOMEN FROM GENDER IDEOLOGY EXTREM-ISM AND RESTORING BIOLOGICAL TRUTH TO THE FEDERAL GOVERN-MENT, (2025), https://www.whitehouse. gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/ defending-women-from-gender-ideology-extremism-and-restoring-biological-truth-to-the-federal-government/.
- 55 Kadji Amin, "How Anti-Trans Attacks Forge the Anti-Social State," LPE Project, April 23, 2025, https://lpeproject.org/blog/how-anti-trans-attacks-forge-the-anti-social-state/.
- **56** Kieryn Darkwater, "The Christian nationalist playbook to usurp democracy," *Prism*, May 20, 2024, https://prismreports.org/2024/05/20/christian-nationalist-playbook-usurp-democracy/.
- 57 The Heritage Foundation, "Project 2025: Mandate for Leadership," (2023), 489, https://static.project2025.org/2025\_MandateForLeadership\_FULL.pdf; "Crisis Pregnancy Centers: Issue Brief," The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG), accessed May 8, 2025, https://www.acog.org/advocacy/abortion-is-essential/trending-issues/issue-brief-crisis-pregnancy-centers, for an explainer on crisis pregnancy centers.
- **58** Jessica Valenti, "BREAKING: The Trump Administration Freezes \$35 Million in Title X Funding," Abortion, Every Day (blog), March 31, 2025, https://jessica.substack.com/p/title-x-funding-freeze-trump-planned-parenthood.
- **59** Casey Doherty, Haley Norris, Mia Ives-Rublee, "How the Disability and LGBTQI+ Communities Intersect," Center for American Progress, March

- 27, 2025, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/how-the-disability-and-lgbtqi-communities intersect.
- **60** Zane McNeill, "Disability Advocates Alarmed by HHS Removal of Gender Dysphoria Protections," Truthout, April 15, 2025, https://truthout.org/articles/disability-advocates-alarmed-by-hhs-removal-of-gender-dysphoria-protections/.
- 61 Executive Order No. 14168.
- **62** Gaby Del Valle, "Trad Values Meets Tech: The U.S. Right's Pronatalist Coalition," *The Public Eye*, March 27, 2025, https://politicalresearch.org/2025/03/27/trad-values-meetstech; Dana Mattioli, "The Tactics Elon Musk Uses to Manage His 'Legion' of Babies—and Their Mothers," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 15, 2025, https://archive.is/iEeo9.
- 63 Jennifer Kates, "The Status of President Trump's Pause of Foreign Aid and Implications for PEPFAR and Other Global Health Programs," KFF, February 3, 2025, https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/the-status-of-president-trumps-pause-of-foreign-aid-and-implications-for-pepfar-and-other-global-health-programs/.
- **64** Jennifer Kates, Anna Rouw, and Stephanie Oum, "U.S. Foreign Aid Freeze & Dissolution of USAID: Timeline of Events," KFF, March 31, 2025, https://www.kff.org/u-s-foreign-aid-freeze-dissolution-of-usaid-timeline-of-events/.
- **65** Elizabeth A. Sully, Onikepe Owolabi, and Jessica D. Rosenberg, "Family Planning Impact of the Trump Foreign Assistance Freeze," *Guttmacher Institute*, January 2025, https://www.guttmacher.org/2025/01/family-planning-impact-trump-foreign-assistance-freeze.
- **66** UNAIDS, "Impact of US Funding Cuts on the Global HIV Response | UNAIDS," Accessed April 15, 2025, https://www.unaids.org/en/impact-US-funding-cuts.
- 67 OutRight Action International, "Alarming Impacts of US Funding Freeze on LGBTIQ People Globally," OutRight Action International, February 13, 2025, https://outrightinternational.org/press-release/alarming-impacts-usfunding-freeze-lgbtiq-people-globally.

68 Kathryn Mathers, "The Wrong Way

- to End Aid," Africa is a Country, February 10, 2025, https://africasacountry.com/2025/02/the-wrong-way-to-end-aid. 69 Winona Xu, "The US Administration Assault on Global Reproductive," Health and Autonomy Health and Human Rights Journal, February 13, 2025, https://www.hhrjournal.org/2025/02/13/
- the-us-administration-assault-on-global-reproductive-health-and-autonomy/.

  70 Planned Parenthood Global, "What Is the Global Gag Rule?", Accessed April 15, 2025, https://www.planned-parenthoodaction.org/communities/planned-parenthood-global/end-global-gag-rule; "Assessing the Global Gag
- al-gag-rule; "Assessing the Global Gag Rule: Harms to Health, Communities, and Advocacy," Planned Parenthood, December 31, 2018, https://www. plannedparenthood.org/uploads/filer\_public/81/9d/819d9000-5350-4ea3b699-1f12d59ec67f/181231-ggr-d09.pdf.
- 71 "Life of the Mother," ProPublica,

- September 16, 2024, https://www.pro-publica.org/series/life-of-the-mother.
- 72 Abdi Latif Dahir, "Where Being Gay Is Punishable by Death, Aid Cuts Are 'Heartbreaking'," *The New York Times*, March 4, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/04/world/africa/us-aid-africa-uganda-lgbtq.html.
- 73 Tom Phillips and Clavel Rangel, "'He Is Not a Gang Member': Outrage as US Deports Makeup Artist to El Salvador Prison for Crown Tattoos," *The Guardian*, April 1, 2025, https://www.theguardian.com/usnews/2025/apr/01/its-a-tradition-outrage-in-venezuela-as-us-deports-makeup-artist-for-religious-tattoos.
- 74 Ipas, "Project 2025: An Anti-Gender Promise to Upend Foreign Assistance and Multilateralism," Ipas, 2024, https://www.ipas.org/resource/project-2025-an-anti-gender-promise-to-upend-foreign-assistance-and-multilateralism/.
- 75 Robbie Gramer and Carmen Paun, "Trump Administration Takes First Anti-Abortion Move on World Stage," Politico, January 24, 2025, https://www.politico.com/news/2025/01/24/trump-administration-anti-abortion-00200587.
- **76** Ipas, "The Geneva Consensus Declaration in Action," *Ipas*, 2024, https://www.ipas.org/resource/the-geneva-consensus-declaration-in-action/.
- 77 Damilola Banjo, "US Plays Spoiler at Annual Gathering on Women's Rights," PassBlue (blog), March 18, 2025, https://www.passblue.com/2025/03/18/usplays-spoiler-at-annual-gathering-onwomens-rights/.
- 78 Danielle Kurtzleben, "Trump's Executive Actions Curbing Transgender Rights Focus on 'Gender Ideology," NPR, February 7, 2025, https://www.npr.org/2025/02/07/g-s1-46893/trump-anti-trans-rights-executive-action-gender-ideology-confusion.
- **79** Based on multiple accounts from LGBTQ groups in a variety of regions during the first 100 day period.
- 80 Todah Opeyemi, "World's 'first openly gay imam' shot dead in South Africa." BBC, February 16, 2025, https://www.bbc. com/news/articles/co5l33j7rq7o; refer also to GPAHE, "Foiled Terror Attack at Brazil Concert A Warning For LGBTQ+ Events Worldwide," Global Project Against Hate and Extremism, May 6, 2025, https:// globalextremism.org/post/foiled-terror-attack-at-brazil-concert/, for another example of this spike in anti-LGBTQ violence—in this case, a thwarted, ideologically motivated plot to bomb Lady Gaga's May 2025 concert in Rio de Janeirothat occurred one week after the end of Trump 2.0's first 100 days.
- **81** Katja Gärtner, "ILGA-Europe Statement: Turkey Is Detaining LGBTI+ Activists and Journalists, and Targeting Basic Rights," ILGA-Europe, March 5, 2025, https://www.ilga-europe.org/news/ilga-europe-statement-turkey-is-detaining-lgbti-activists-and-journalists-and-targeting-basic-rights/.
- **82** Zane McNeill, "Preparing for a Second Trump Term by Learning from Hungary's Playbook," Nonprofit Quarterly, January 13, 2025, https://

nonprofitquarterly.org/preparing-fora-second-trump-term-by-learning-from-hungarys-playbook/.

- 83 Lulu Garcia-Navarro, "Inside the Heritage Foundation's Plans for 'Institutionalizing Trumpism," The New York Times, January 21, 2024, https://www. nytimes.com/2024/01/21/magazine/ heritage-foundation-kevin-roberts. html; Political Research Associates, "Authoritarian Blueprints: Reproductive Control and Gender Essentialism," Vimeo, November 13, 2024, https://vimeo. com/1029442466; Peter Montgomery, "Project 2025: How Trump Loyalists and Right-Wing Leaders Are Paving a Fast Road to Fascism," The Public Eye, February 14, 2024, https://politicalresearch. org/2024/02/14/project-2025.
- 84 Alexander Maine, "What Will the UK Supreme Court Gender Ruling Mean in Practice? A Legal Expert Explains," The Conversation, April 25, 2025, http://theconversation.com/what-will-the-uk-supreme-court-gender-ruling-mean-in-practice-a-legal-expert-explains-255043.
- **85** Robin Maril, "How Ron DeSantis Is Emulating Vladimir Putin," *Slate*, March 28, 2022, https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2022/03/ron-desantis-vladimir-putin-dont-say-gay-bill.html.
- **86** American Civil Liberties Union, "Trump on Surveillance, Protest, and Free Speech," ACLU, July 11, 2024, https://www.aclu.org/trump-on-surveillance-protest-and-free-speech.
- 87 Nicholas Riccardi, "Trump Says He Wants to Imprison US Citizens in El Salvador. That's Likely Illegal," AP News, April 15, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/trump-citizens-prison-el-salvador-illegal-79113doccefefd1f7d8e-51c3a4c3defd.

#### **Burning Down the House**

- 1 Justin Stabley, "What You Need to Know About John Eastman's 2020 Election Charges," PBS, September 21, 2023, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/what-you-need-to-know-about-johneastmans-2020-election-charges.
- 2 Jacques Billeaud, "Attorney John Eastman Pleads Not Guilty to Felony Charges in Arizona's Fake Elector Case," AP News, May 17, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/arizona-fake-electors-charges-john-eastman-2020-1d6df9ac0ob810a0 d54d6fc4ae97ec57.
- **3** Katherine Stewart, "The Rise of Spirit Warriors on the Christian Right," *The New Republic*, January 23, 2023, https://newrepublic.com/article/170027/rise-spirit-warriors-christian-right-politics.
- **4** Katherine Stewart, Money, Lies, and God: Inside the Movement to Destroy American Democracy (Bloomsbury, 2025).
- 5 Emmanuel Saez and Gabriel Zucman, "The Rise of Income and Wealth Inequality in America: Evidence from Distributional Macroeconomic Accounts," Journal of Economic Perspectives 34, no. 4 (Fall 2020): 3–26, https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/jep.34.4.3.
- **6** Stewart, Money, Lies, and God, 144–145, on Trump's and his allies' vows to smash the federal bureaucracy; Peter

Montgomery, "Project 2025: How Trump Loyalists and Right-Wing Leaders Are Paving a Fast Road to Fascism," *The Public Eye* (Fall 2023/Winter 2024), February 14, 2024, https://politicalresearch.org/2024/02/14/project-2025.

- 7 Mark Mazetti, Jonathan Swan, Maggie Haberman, and Michael S. Schmidt, "In Exacting Retribution, Trump Aims at the Future as Well as the Past," The New York Times, January 27, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/01/27/us/politics/trump-politics-enemies-pompeo-fauci.html.
- **8** Luke Broadwater, "With Trump, Alliances Come With Strings Attached," The New York Times, February 27, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/02/27/us/politics/trump-alliances-ukraine-russia.html.

#### Tech Capitalism and the Neoreactionary Movement Behind DOGE

- Tim Reid, "Exclusive: Musk aides lock workers out of OPM computer systems," Reuters, February 2, 2025, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/ musk-aides-lock-government-workers-out-computer-systems-us-agency-sources-say-2025-01-31/; Kelly, et al., "Inside Elon Musk's 'Digital Coup," Wired, March 13, 2025, https:// www.wired.com/story/elon-muskdigital-coup-doge-data-ai/; Alexander Pascal, et al., "Understanding DOGE and Your Data," Ash Center for Democratic Governance (Harvard Kennedy School), March 31, 2025, https://ash. harvard.edu/resources/understanding-doge-and-your-data/.
- 2 Matthew N. Lyons, "Bringing Far-Right Politics into the Mainstream," New Politics 20, no. 2 (Winter 2025): https:// newpol.org/issue\_post/bringing-farright-politics-into-the-mainstream/.
- 3 Annette Choi and Danya Gainor, "Analyzing the scale of Trump's federal layoffs in his first 100 days," CNN, 26, 2025, https://www.cnn. com/2025/04/26/politics/federal-layoffs-trump-musk-dg/index.html; Omer Awan, "How The Trump Presidency Is Already Affecting Public Health," Forbes, February 4, 2025, https://www.forbes. com/sites/omerawan/2025/02/04/ how-the-trump-presidency-is-already-affecting-public-health/; Elaine Kamarck, "DOGE is disrupting Social Security," Brookings Institution, March 26, 2025, https://www.brookings.edu/ articles/doge-is-disrupting-social-security/: Suhauna Hussain. "DOGE lavoffs of federal mediators leave grocery chain talks and other labor disputes in limbo," Los Angeles Times, April 21, 2025, https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2025-04-21/doge-layoffs-hit-southern-california-grocery-labor-mediator.
- 4 Matthew N. Lyons, "Ctrl-Alt-Delete: The Origins and Ideology of the Alternative Right," *Political Research Associates*, January 2017, https://politicalresearch.org/2017/01/20/ctrl-alt-delete-report-on-the-alternative-right#sthash.ODAz-ReRw.dpbs.
- **5** Derek Robertson, "It's Trump's 'technopoly' now," *Digital Future Daily*, June 17, 2024, https://www.politico.

com/newsletters/digital-future-dai-ly/2024/06/17/its-trumps-technopoly-now-00163753; James Pogue, "Inside the New Right, Where Peter Thiel Is Placing His Biggest Bets," Vanity Fair, April 20, 2022, https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2022/04/inside-the-new-right-where-peter-thiel-is-placing-his-biggest-bets.

- **6** Gil Duran, "Reboot' Revealed: Elon Musk's CEO-Dictator Playbook," *The Nerd Reich*, February 5, 2025, https://www.thenerdreich.com/reboot-elonmusk-ceo-dictator-doge/; Curtis Yarvin, "The Butterfly Revolution," *Gray Mirror*, April 7, 2022, https://graymirror.substack.com/p/the-butterfly-revolution?s=r.
- 7 David Troy, "Memorandum: Capture of U.S. Critical Infrastructure by Neoreactionaries," *America* 2.0, February 5, 2025, https://america2.news/content/files/2025/02/Musk-NRx-Memo-Feb-5-2025.pdf.
- **8** Chip Berlet and Matthew N. Lyons, Right-Wing Populism in America (New York: Guilford Press, 2000).
- 9 Nick Land, "The Dark Enlightenment: Part 1," The Dark Enlightenment (2013), https://web.archive.org/web/20131224212310/http://www.the-darkenlightenment.com/the-dark-enlightenment-by-nick-land/#part1; Curtis Yarvin, "The Trials of Trump," Gray Mirror, June 6, 2024, https://graymirror.substack.com/p/the-trials-of-trump.
- 10 Matthew N. Lyons, "Trump's Shaky Capitalist Support: Business Conflict and the 2016 Election," Three Way Fight, February 17, 2019, https://threewayfight. org/trumps-shaky-capitalist-supportbusiness-conflict-and-the-2016-election/: Thomas Ferguson. Paul Jorgensen. and Jie Chen, "Industrial Structure and Party Competition in an Age of Hunger Games: Donald Trump and the 2016 Presidential Election," Institute for New Economic Thinking, January 2018, https://www.ineteconomics.org/ research/research-papers/industrialstructure-and-party-competition-in-anage-of-hunger-games.
- 11 Kelly, et al., "Inside Elon Musk's 'Digital Coup'"; Dan Merica, "Elon Musk's PAC spent an estimated \$200 million to help elect Trump, AP source says," The Associated Press. November 11, 2024, https:// apnews.com/article/elon-musk-america-pac-trump-d248547966bf9c6daf-6f5d332bc4be66: Ali Swenson, "Trump, a populist president, is flanked by tech billionaires at his inauguration," The Associated Press, January 20, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/trump-inauguration-tech-billionaires-zuckerberg-musk-wealth-0896bfc3f50d-941d62cebc3074267ecd; Steve Benen, "Why the circumstances surrounding Trump's crypto flip seem familiar," MSNBC, June 21, 2024, https://www. msnbc.com/rachel-maddow-show/ maddowblog/circumstances-surrounding-trumps-crypto-flip-seem-familiar-rcna158284.
- 12 Becca Lewis, "'Headed for technofascism': the rightwing roots of Silicon Valley," *The Guardian*, January 29, 2025, https://www.theguardian.com/tech-

- nology/ng-interactive/2025/jan/29/ silicon-valley-rightwing-technofascism; Derek Robertson, "How the tech right wants to run America," Digital Future Daily, December 10, 2024, https://www. politico.com/newsletters/digital-future-daily/2024/12/10/how-the-techright-wants-to-run-america-00193596; "Good Night, Tech-Right: Pull the Plug on AI Fascism," It's Going Down, January 26, 2025, https://itsgoingdown.org/ good-night-tech-right-pull-the-plugon-ai-fascism/; Aaron Bartley, "Why are they doing this?" Facebook, February 3, 2025, https://www.facebook.com/aaron. bartley.16/posts/pfbido2XR3L6W18ZyfJ3XkUs17sozGpc1fmZYURji5d7H2AwB-C5Bs4G6dYh1b67VLufimfbl.
- 13 Michael Klare, "A New Military Industrial Complex Arises," *TomDispatch*, February 9, 2025, https://tomdispatch.com/a-new-military-industrial-complex-arises/
- 14 Lily Jamali, "Musk to reduce Doge role after Tesla profits plunge," BBC, April 23, 2025, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cyox50yr46lo; Anthony Zurcher, "Musk wields his Doge chainsaw but is a backlash brewing?" BBC, February 21, 2025, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cly25yny3ego; Ana Faguy, "Key US agencies tell staff not to answer Musk email on what they did last week," BBC, February 25, 2025, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/ciogri20g5yo.
- 15 Jamali, "Musk to reduce Doge role"; Lauren Goode, "Where Were Big Tech's CEOs on Tariffs?" Wired, April 11, 2025, https://www.wired.com/story/plaintext-tech-ceos-silent-trump-tariffs/.
- 16 Mary Papenfuss, "'We're going to rip your face off' in visa fight, Steve Bannon warns Elon Musk," The Independent, January 2, 2025, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/elon-musk-h1b-visa-steve-bannon-b2672621.html; Inae Oh, "Elon Musk vs. Laura Loomer: MAGA Clashes Over Immigration," Mother Jones, December 28, 2024, https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2024/12/elon-musk-vs-laura-loomer-maga-clashes-over-immigration/.
- 17 "Good Night, Tech-Right"; The Final Straw Radio, "Matthew Lyons on Christian Nationalism(s)," Interview with Matthew Lyons, The Final Straw Radio Podcast, November 20, 2022, https://thefinalstrawradio.noblogs.org/post/2022/11/20/matthew-lyons-on-christian-nationalisms; Émilie Hervieux, "Trump and the New Apostolic Reformation," interview with André Gagné, Concordia University News, March 6, 2024, https://www.concordia.ca/cunews/artsci/2024/03/06/trump-and-the-new-apostolic-reformation-.html.
- **18** Lyons, "Bringing Far-Right Politics into the Mainstream."
- 19 Lincoln Caplan, "The Destruction of Defendants' Rights," The New Yorker, June 21, 2015, https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/the-destruction-of-defendants-rights; Shane Burley, "Why the Jan. 6 convictions set dangerous new legal precedents," Wag-

- ing Nonviolence, June 6, 2023, https://wagingnonviolence.org/2023/06/jan-6-proud-boys-convictions-danger-ous-precedents/?ref=maiseh-review.ghost.io.
- 20 James Bamford, "Every Move You Make," Foreign Policy, September 7, 2016, https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/09/07/ every-move-vou-make-ohama-nsa-security-surveillance-spying-intelligence-snowden/; Kate Tummarello. "Obama Expands Surveillance Powers on His Way Out," Electronic Frontier Foundation, January 12, 2017, https:// www.eff.org/deeplinks/2017/01/ ohama-expands-surveillance-powershis-way-out; Mia Hollie, "Some Assembly Democrats look to criminalize disruptive protests." City & State. February 21, 2024, https://www.cityandstateny. com/policy/2024/02/some-assembly-democrats-look-criminalize-disruptive-protests/394322/.
- 21 Andreas Krieg, "Externalizing the burden of war: the Obama Doctrine and US foreign policy in the Middle East," International Affairs 92, no. 1 (2016): 97–113, available at Chatham House, https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/publications/ia/INTA92\_1\_05\_Krieg.pdf; Jessica Purkiss and Jack Serle, "Obama's covert drone war in numbers: ten times more strikes than Bush," Bureau of Investigative Journalism, January 17, 2017, https://www.thebureauinvestigates.com/stories/2017-01-17/obamascovert-drone-war-in-numbers-ten-times-more-strikes-than-bush.
- 22 Bamford, "Every Move You Make;" Thomas Ferguson, Paul D. Jorgensen, and Jie Chen, "Party Competition and Industrial Structure in the 2012 Elections," International Journal of Political Economy 42, no. 2 (July 2013): 3-41, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/269488222\_Party\_Competition\_and\_Industrial\_Structure\_in\_the 2012 Elections.

#### A Deep State Affair

- 1 Robert H. Collins, "Minutemen warned on 'CIA-backed Rivals," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, October 20, 1968; Some of the cards swapped the phrase "traitors beware" to "Jews beware." Documentation of this can be found in archived FBI surveillance of people associated with this group. See "Kenneth Goff Denver 4," FBI files for Kenneth Goff, https://archive.org/details/KennethGoff/Goff%2C%2OKenneth-Denver-4/page/n59/mode/zup?view=theater.
- 2 J. Harry Jones, Jr. The Minutemen (Doubleday, 1968) and Robert DePugh, Blueprint for Victory (Self-published, 1966), for the Minutemen's methods.
- **3** DePugh, Blueprint for Victory, 92.
- 4 Sara Diamond, Roads to Dominion: Right-Wing Movements and Political Power in the United States (Guilford Press, 1995), 9; John S. Huntington, Far-Right Vanguard: The Radical Roots of Modern Conservatism (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2021), 1-12, for more on the Right's selective anti-statism.
- **5** Jones, Jr., The Minutemen, 55.
- **6** "Shop," Marjorie Taylor Greene for America, accessed April 6, 2025, https://

- secure.winred.com/marjorie-tay-lor-greene-s-people-over-politicians-c/storefront.
- 7 Eric Tucker and Alan Suderman, "Trump names loyalist Kash Patel as FBI director to help with effort to upend law enforcement," PBS, November, 30, 2024, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/trump-names-loyalist-kash-patel-as-fbi-director-to-help-with-effort-to-upend-law-enforcement.
- 8 Elaine Kamarck, "Is Government Too Big? Reflections on the Size and Composition of Today's Federal Government," Brookings Institution, January 28, 2025, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/isgovernment-too-big-reflections-on-thesize-and-composition-of-todays-federal-government/.
- 9 Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "Rumblings of a 'Deep State' Undermining Trump? It Was a Foreign Concept," *The New York Times*, March 6, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/06/us/politics/deep-state-trump.html.
- 10 Heather Hendershot, What's Fair on the Air? Cold War Right-Wing Broadcasting and the Public Interest (University of Chicago Press, 2011), 66-101; D.J. Mulloy, The World of the John Birch Society: Conspiracy, Conservatism and the Cold War (Vanderbilt University Press, 2014), 53-68; Chip Berlet and Matthew N. Lyons, Right-Wing Populism in America: Too Close for Comfort (Guilford Press, 2000), 287-304, for histories of the longevity of these concepts on the Right.
- 11 Ryan Gingeras, "Last Rites for a Pure Bandit': Clandestine Service, Historiography, and the Origins of the Turkish 'Deep State,'" Past & Present 206 (2010): 151-74, http://www.jstor.org/stable/40586942.
- 12 J. Edgar Hoover, Masters of Deceit (Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1958), 309, for an example of how the FBI encouraged private citizens to assist the Bureau in monitoring subversive activities.
- 13 Kim Phillips-Fein, "Ultras: The rise of America's far right," *The Nation, January* 11, 2022, https://www.thenation.com/article/society/john-huntington-far-right-vanguard/.
- 14 Berlet and Lyons, Right-Wing Populism in America, 164-70
- **15** Ivan Greenberg, Surveillance in America: Critical Analysis of the FBI, 1920 to the Present (The Rowman & Littlefield Publishing Group, 2012).
- **16** Berlet and Lyons, Right-Wing Populism in America. 158.
- 17 David Austin Walsh, Taking America Back: The Conservative Movement and the Far Right (Yale University Press, 2024), for recent scholarship on factions within ultraconservatism.
- **18** Jaclyn Fox and Carolyn Gallaher, "Conspiracy for the Masses: Mapping a QAnon Lockdown Network," *The Public Eye*, January 29, 2021, https://political-research.org/2021/01/29/conspiracy-masses/.
- 19 "Minutes from 'A Confidential Report to Members of The Council of The John Birch Society," FBI files on John Birch Society, January 1, 1960.
- **20** Mulloy, The World of the John Birch Society, 12-13.

- **21** Historian Beverly Gage describes Hoover as the "patron saint of the Far Right." Beverly Gage, *G-Man: J. Edgar Hoover and the American Century* (New York: Penguin Press, 2022), 508-19.
- **22** "Book List," American Opinion (1968), 23.
- **23** "The Philandering Preacher and the FBI," *The Fiery Cross* 5, no. 11 (November 1970), 5-6.
- **24** George Lincoln Rockwell, "Another Jew Spy," *The Rockwell Report* 2, no. 2 (November 1. 1962). 4.
- 25 Gage, G-Man, 508-19.
- 26 "Book List"; "Special Edition"; Rock-well
- **27** David Cunningham, There's Something Happening Here: The New Left, the Klan, and FBI Counterintelligence (University of California Press, 2005).
- 28 Gage, G-Man, 615-27; John Drabble, "To Ensure Domestic Tranquility: The FBI, COINTELPRO-White Hate and Political Discourse, 1964-1971," Journal of American Studies 38, no. 2 (2004): 297-328; John Drabble, "From White Supremacy to White Power: The FBI, COINTELPRO-WHITE HATE, and the Nazification of the Ku Klux Klan in the 1970s," American Studies 48, no. 3 (2007): 53, for more on the implementation of COINTELPRO: White Hate.
- 29 Robert Shelton, "Robert Shelton's 10th Anniversary Banquet Address," *The Fiery Cross* 6, no. 12 (December 1971), 8.
- **30** Kathleen Belew, Bring the War Home: The White Power Movement and Paramilitary America (Harvard University Press, 2018), for background on violent conflict between the FBI and the White power movement during the 1970s-1980s.
- **31** Catherine Wessinger, "The FBI's 'Cult War' against the Branch Davidians," in *The FBI and Religion: Faith and National Security before and after 9/11*, ed. Sylvester A. Johnson and Steven Weitzman (February 2017), for background on Waco siege.
- **32** Berlet and Lyons, Right-Wing Populism in America, 287-304, for more background on producerism and the 1990s militia movement.
- **33** Amy Cooter, Nostalgia, Nationalism and the US Militia Movement (Routledge, 2024), 56, 67-68, 75, 84-85.
- **34** Annie Wilkinson, "Conspiracy / Theory: Author Q&A with Lisa Wedeen and Joseph Masco," *The Public Eye*, May 16, 2024, https://politicalresearch.org/2024/05/16/conspiracy-theory.
- 35 Daniel Martinez HoSang and Joseph E. Lowndes, Producers, Parasites, Patriots: Race and the New Right-Wing Politics of Precarity (University of Minnesota Press, 2019), 150.
- **36** HoSang and Lowndes, Producers, Parasites, Patriots, 150.
- 37 Daniel Immerwahr, "A Fire Started in Waco," The New Yorker, May 1, 2023, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2023/05/08/waco-jeff-guinnwaco-rising-kevin-cook-book-review-homegrown-jeffrey-toobin, for more on how the right-wing interpretation of Waco as a story of White victimhood was not an inevitable outcome and also an inaccurate representation of the

- members of the Branch Davidian congregation who died.
- 38 Dave Denison, "Casualities of Clintonism," *The Baffler*, no.73, April 2024, https://thebaffler.com/after-the-fact/casualties-of-clintonism-denison.
- **39** Melinda Cooper, Family Values: Between Neoliberalism and the New Social Conservatism (Zone Books, 2017), 61.
- **40** Berlet and Lyons, Right-Wing Populism in America, 309.
- **41** Berlet and Lyons, Right-Wing Populism in America. 322.
- **42** HoSang and Lowndes, *Producers*, *Parasites*, *Patriots*, 149.
- **43** Ruth Wilson Gilmore, Abolition Geography: Essays Towards Liberation (London: Verso, 2022), 285-6.
- 44 Emma Marsden, "What Kash Patel has said about the FBI," Newsweek, December 1, 2024, https://www.newsweek.com/what-kash-patel-has-said-about-fbi-1992764
- **45** Brooke Singman, "FBI flooded with record number of new agent applications in Kash Patel's first month leading bureau," Fox News, April 2, 2025, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/fbi-flooded-record-number-new-agent-applications-kash-patels-first-month-leading-bureau.
- **46** Jason Leopold, "FBI Agents, FOIA Staff Pulling All Nighters Reviewing Jeffrey Epstein Files," Bloomberg, March 28, 2025, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/news/letters/2025-03-28/fbiagents-foia-staff-pulling-all-nighters-reviewing-jeffrey-epstein-files.
- **47** Fox and Gallaher, "Conspiracy for the Masses"
- **48** Devlin Barrett, "Wisconsin Judge Arrested, Accused of Shielding Immigrant From Federal Agents," *The New York Times*, April 25, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/04/25/us/politics/fbi-arrest-judge.html.
- **49** Peter Montgomery, "Project 2025 How Trump Loyalists and Right-Wing Leaders Are Paving a Fast Road to Fascism," The Public Eye, February 14, 2024, https://politicalresearch.org/2024/02/14/project-2025.
- 50 NR Editors, "The Week," National Review, February 20, 2025, https://www.nationalreview.com/magazine/2025/04/the-week-169/.
- 51 Edward Wong and Karoun Demirjian, "Trump Administration Memo Proposes Cutting State Department Funding by Nearly Half," *The New York Times*, April 14, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/04/14/us/politics/trumpstate-department-budget-cuts.html.
- **52** Steve Bannon, "NY State Attorney Resigns; Building Back the Strength of the US," Steve Bannon's War Room, February 13, 2024, 55:35–55:55, https://podcastsapple.com/us/podcast/episode-4268-ny-state-attorney-resigns-building-back/id1485351658?i=1000692080772.
- 53 Peter Maas, "America's 9/11 Wars Created the Foot Soldiers of Far-Right Violence at Home," The Intercept, November 6, 2022, https://theintercept.com/2022/11/06/jan-6-far-right-us-military/.



Please scan this QR code to go to our twominute survey and share your feedback with us on *The Public Eye* and our other publications!

# The Art of Activism: An Interview with Cover Artist Micah Bazant



Copyright: Micah Bazant

#### Can you explain the concept behind this cover art?

This image expresses the current moment of authoritarian crisis and destruction. It also imagines possibilities for new growth through the "fire seeds" in the foreground. Many seeds, like those of the giant sequoia, require fire to crack open and germinate.

#### Where do you draw inspiration from?

Right now I'm drawing inspiration from the more than 80 million people who, like me, have also been severely disabled by long COVID and ME/CFS, and who are trying to survive despite abandonment by governments, societies, and the medical industrial complex. Despite these being some of the most common serious illnesses, there is hardly any funding for research and hardly any public awareness. And since many countries don't recognize these as real diseases and disabilities, some people are not only not receiving care, but are being incarcerated for being sick.



Political Research Associates (PRA) is a research and strategy center devoted to supporting movements that are building a more just and inclusive democratic society. Visit our website, **www.politicalresearch.org**, to access past issues of *The Public Eye*, connect with us through social media, and donate. You'll also find in-depth reports, web-only articles, and movement resources. Need to renew or purchase a subscription? Go to **politicalresearch.org/subscribe**. Email us at contact@politicalresearch.org for more information.